CORRIDORS FOR COEXISTENCE: EVALUATING SPATIOTEMPORAL IMPACTS OF LIVESTOCK ON WILDLIFE COMMUNITY DYNAMICS

by Edward Trout



A thesis

submitted in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science in Biology

Boise State University

August 2021

© 2021

Edward Trout

ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

BOISE STATE UNIVERSITY GRADUATE COLLEGE

DEFENSE COMMITTEE AND FINAL READING APPROVALS

of the thesis submitted by

Edward Trout

Thesis Title:	Corridors	for	Coexistence:	Evaluating	Spatiotemporal	Impacts	of
	Livestock	on W	'ildlife Commu	nity Dynami	cs		

Date of Final Oral Examination: 12 March 2021

The following individuals read and discussed the thesis submitted by student Edward Trout, and they evaluated the student's presentation and response to questions during the final oral examination. They found that the student passed the final oral examination.

Neil Carter, Ph.D.	Chair, Supervisory Committee
Kelly Hopping, Ph.D.	Co-Chair, Supervisory Committee
Jesse Barber, Ph.D.	Member, Supervisory Committee
Amy Ulappa, Ph.D.	Member, Supervisory Committee

The final reading approval of the thesis was granted by Neil Carter, Ph.D., Chair of the Supervisory Committee. The thesis was approved by the Graduate College.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Funding for this project was provided by the USDA Conservation Innovation Grant, the Wood River Wolf Project, and the Wood River Women's Foundation. I would like to thank all the people who helped in the extensive field work and coordination that this project required. My undergraduate intern Sarah Coose, field assistants Nicole Nimlos and Dylan Thompson, and volunteers Tara Easter, Alexander Killion, Abigail Sage, Dr. Nick Magliocca, Anna Levine, Matt Clark, Daniel Trovillion, Austen Trout, and Debra Leal. I would also like to acknowledge and thank the Wood River Wolf Project and their members Greg Hill and Kris Thoreson. The Wood River Wolf Project provided funding for the purchase of cameras and other field supplies. Kris and Greg were invaluable in providing wildlife and study area expertise and assistance in camera deployment, maintenance, and retrieval. I also thank Renee Kehler of the USFS Ketchum Ranger District for help in providing sheep records. And of course I would like to give thanks to the community of support that helped in every step along the way in this project. The Human-Environment Systems group at BSU and the Conservation and Coexistence Lab at the University of Michigan was a resource of inspiration and knowledge as I navigated the synthesis of this project. My family as always was an amazing focal point in my life and a huge support in the creation of this work. My advisors, Neil Carter and Kelly Hopping, provided more than just mentorship, advice, and coordination to this effort- without them and their continued belief and insight I would never have been able to produce something I am so proud of. Thank you all.

iv

ABSTRACT

Livestock depredation by carnivores is a globally pervasive and detrimental interaction that leads to economic loss and retaliatory killings. Livestock trailed annually on US Rangelands impact wildlife communities- competing with ungulate herbivores for forage, disrupting predator-prey dynamics, and shifting community structures. In order to promote coexistence in these human-wildlife systems, a better understanding of how these processes interact is needed. However, studies on the topic fail to fully capture both the spatial and temporal signals of moving livestock herds.

In this study I investigated the effects of sheep grazing on a wildlife community in the Big Wood River Valley, Idaho. I developed a grazing covariate that was temporally informed; and used a scaffolded modeling technique of single- and multi-species occupancy models to evaluate the effects of grazing and environmental factors on spatiotemporal processes of wildlife.

Using an array of remote-triggered cameras, I sampled wildlife occurrence of focal carnivores including gray wolves (*Canis lupus*), American black bear (*Ursus americanus*), coyote (*Canis latrans*), and mountain lions (*Puma concolor*), along with ungulate herbivores mule deer (*Odocoileus hemonius*), elk (*Cervus canadensis*), and moose (*Alces americanus*). I evaluated processes of detection and occupancy using a single-species model for each species, two 2-species models including wolves and elk and wolves and coyotes, and a 5-species community model including bears, coyotes, mule deer, elk, and wolves.

v

I found that the detection of bears, wolves, and mule deer was positively related in activity to grazing and 16-day NDVI (changing greenness), while the detection of elk was negatively related to grazing and 16-day NDVI. These results suggest a divergence in community makeup as sheep move into an area- increasing predator activity and shifting prey community structure.

Furthermore, this work shows that including a temporally informed grazing covariate into a multi-species modeling structure can effectively predict changes in wildlife community activity when livestock are present. These findings have important insights for livestock and wildlife management as the livestock-carnivore human-wildlife system grows more prevalent and pertinent.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGMENTSiv
ABSTRACTv
LIST OF TABLESix
LIST OF FIGURESxi
LIST OF MAPSxii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS xiii
INTRODUCTION1
METHODS
Study Area8
Data Collection10
Wildlife Occurrence10
Sheep Grazing12
Environmental Covariates15
Data Analysis18
Single-Species Occupancy Modeling19
Multi-Species Occupancy Modeling
Modeling Framework
Candidate Model Framework
Model Selection and Averaging
RESULTS

Wildlife Data
Single-Species Models
Bear
Coyote
Mule Deer
Elk
Mountain Lion 40
Moose
Wolf
Two-Species Models
Predation - Wolf and Elk:
Competition - Wolf and Coyote:
Five-Species Models
DISCUSSION
Grazing Response
Environmental Response
Multi-species Modeling 60
Insights to Wildlife Management
Study Limitations
CONCLUSION
REFERENCES
APPENDIX

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1	Candidate models used in the detection process of modeling24
Table 2	Candidate models used in the occupancy process of modeling27
Table 3	Summary of independent detections of wildlife. 'Small mammals' aggregates mustelids, lagomorphs, and rodents. Human detections include project personnel
Table 4a	Detection parameter estimates for single-species models with 95% CI. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. Parameters that were not included in the top-ranked models of a species' detection process are marked with (). Significant results are marked in bold
Table 4b	Occupancy (biotic) parameter estimates for single-species models with 95% CI. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. Parameters that were not included in the top-ranked models of a species' occupancy process are marked with (). Significant results are marked in bold
Table 4c	Occupancy (physical) parameter estimates for single-species models with 95% CI. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. Parameters that were not included in the top-ranked models of a species' occupancy process are marked with (). Significant results are marked in bold
Table 5a	Detection parameter estimates and 95% CI for the 2-species predation model. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. Significant results are marked in bold45
Table 5b	Occupancy parameter estimates and 95% CI for the 2-species predation model. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. Significant results are marked in bold. The Elk:Wolf intercept parameter represents the species interaction intercept between elk and wolf
Table 6a	Detection parameter estimates and 95% CI for the 2-species competition model. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. Significant results are marked in bold48

Table 6b	Occupancy (biotic) parameter estimates and 95% CI for the 2-species competition model. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. There were no significant results. The Coyote:Wolf intercept parameter represents the species interaction intercept between coyote and wolf
Table 6c	Occupancy (physical) parameter estimates and 95% CI for the 2-species competition model. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. There were no significant results. The Coyote:Wolf intercept parameter represents the species interaction intercept between coyote and wolf
Table 7a	Detection parameter estimates and 95% CI for the 5-species community model. Significant results are marked in bold
Table 7b	Occupancy parameter estimates and 95% CI for the 5-species community model. There were no significant results. Pairwise species intercepts represent the interaction intercept for those two species

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1	Comparative plots of spatiotemporal 16-day NDVI and Temperature data
Figure 2	Summary of independent detections of focal wildlife species and humans from camera deployment in the Big Wood River Valley, Idaho
Figure 3	Summary of parameter estimates and 95% CIs from the detection process of single-species models. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. The grazing covariate has filled in dots for aid in visualizing this covariate
Figure 4	Summary of parameter estimates and 95% CIs from the detection process of the 2-species predation model. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. The grazing covariate has filled in dots for aid in visualizing this covariate44
Figure 5	Summary of parameter estimates and 95% CIs from the detection process of the 2-species competition model. All parameter estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. The grazing covariate has filled in dots for aid in visualizing this covariate47
Figure 6	Summary of parameter estimates and 95% CIs from the detection process of the 5-species community model. All parameter estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models (Δ AICc < 2) for each species. The grazing covariate has filled in dots for aid in visualizing this covariate55

LIST OF MAPS

Map 1	Map of the Study Area 2018-2019	.9
Map 2	Maps of collected data on sheep presence in the 2018 and 2019 grazing	11

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

USDA	United States Department of Agriculture
USFS	United States Forest Service
BSU	Boise State University
NDVI	Normalized Difference Vegetation Index
U.S./USA	United States/United States of America
NASS	National Agricultural Statistics Service
APHIS	Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service
BLM	Bureau of Land Management
С	Celsius
NOAA	National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration
GB	Gigabyte
SD	Secure Digital
AOI	Annual Operating Instructions
UTM	Universal Transverse Mercator
NAD83	North American Datum of 1983
TRI	Terrain Ruggedness Index
TPI	Topographical Positioning Index
MODIS	Moderate Resolution Imaging Spectroradiometer
AICc	Akaike Information Criterion (corrected)
CI	Confidence Interval

INTRODUCTION

Spaces shared by human and wildlife populations are expanding (Ma et al. 2020; Belote et al. 2020). Conservation efforts are enabling some wildlife populations to recover and reoccupy areas settled by humans (Madhusudan 2004; Oakleaf et al. 2006; Campos-Silva et al. 2017), while in other cases human populations continue to encroach into wildlife habitats (Lamprey & Reid 2004; Venter et al. 2016; Lark et al. 2020). Finding ways for humans and wildlife to coexist is thus increasingly important. A key challenge to coexistence, however, is the high likelihood of negative interactions between humans and wildlife in shared landscapes (Morehouse & Boyce 2017; Crespin & Simonetti 2019; Lamb et al. 2020). One of the most globally pervasive and negative wildlife-human interactions is between livestock and large carnivores (Treves et al. 2004; Miller et al. 2016; Expósito-Granados et al. 2019). Livestock depredations can negatively impact human livelihoods, diminish support for carnivore conservation, and provoke retaliatory killings (Chen et al. 2016; Page-Nicholson et al. 2017). Furthermore, livestock activities in wildlife habitats alter ecosystem dynamics (Wilkinson et al. 2020; Rottstock et al. 2020). A better understanding of how domestic livestock, wild prey, and carnivores interact in shared landscapes can generate important insights for conserving wildlife and reducing the impacts of livestock and wildlife on each other.

Rangelands in the United States are an important setting in which to study these complex interactions (Hanley et al. 2018). U.S. rangelands are used by ranchers for livestock rearing and grazing, and are also inhabited by a suite of carnivores, such as the

gray wolf (*Canis lupus*), mountain lion (*Puma concolor*), and grizzly bear (*Ursus arctos*) *horribilis*). An estimated 35% (~2.9 million km²) of the land in the contiguous U.S. is classified as rangeland, 66% (~1.9 million km²) of which lies in the western states (Robinson et al. 2019). Pressure from carnivore activity causes ranchers to suffer yearly costs, totaling \$119 million in 2010-2011 (NASS 2010; NASS 2011). These losses are dealt both directly through loss of stock and indirectly through a decrease in the value of surviving stock raised under increased stress (Laporte et al. 2010; Steele et al. 2013). This impact in turn motivates government agencies and rangeland users to lethally remove the individual carnivores responsible (Bradley et al. 2015; DeCesare et al. 2018). Between 2018 and 2019, the U.S. Department of Agriculture reportedly "lethally removed" 659 wolves, 675 mountain lions, and 2 grizzlies (APHIS 2018, 2019). These numbers do not include any retaliations carried out by other agencies such as the Department of the Interior, nor individuals acting outside of government parameters. Retaliatory killings such as these can hinder conservation efforts for threatened carnivore species (Treves & Karanth 2003; Page-Nicholson et al. 2017; Ontiri et al. 2019).

The impacts livestock exert on wildlife communities in U.S. rangelands are substantial as well, affecting wildlife composition, trophic interactions, and potentially ecosystem services (Alkemade et al. 2013; Eldridge & Delgado-Baquerizo 2017). Livestock compete with wild herbivores for space and food (Augustine & Springer 2013; Fynn et al. 2016). For example, one study found that the diets of elk (*Cervus canadensis*), mule deer (*Odocoileus hemonius*), domestic sheep (*Ovis aries*) and cattle (*Bos taurus*) have high overlap in forb forage in spring and summer seasons, when peak livestock grazing occurs (Beck & Peek 2005). Livestock can also change habitat use patterns of wild carnivores, resulting in increased activity near livestock changes in hunting behavior, and shifts in evaluation of the landscape of fear (Blaum et al. 2010; du Toit et al. 2017; Wilkinson et al. 2020). One study showed that areas reserved for livestock grazing affected spatial niche partitioning of 10 of 12 carnivore species (Schuette et al. 2013). The displacement of wildlife in time and space by livestock therefore alters both ecosystem functioning (e.g., nutrient cycling, habitat structure, and biodiversity) and predator-prey dynamics by shifting where and when wild prey are at most risk of predation by wild carnivores (Zimmerman & Neuenschwander 1984; Fleischer 1994; Prins 2000).

In addition, these ecosystems are often used by humans independent of livestock grazing. Public rangelands are also used for recreation, including hiking, vehicle use (motorized and non-motorized), horseback riding, and hunting (Sala et al. 2017; Favretto et al. 2017). These lands therefore comprise one interaction laid on top of another and interwoven with an ongoing suite of interactions between wildlife species, their environment, and human use. As these systems operate with many interacting foci (wildlife, humans, environment) and at varying spatial and temporal scales, the need then is to incorporate spatiotemporal variance into analyses of interacting wildlife species and human use.

Occupancy modeling is a powerful and increasingly common approach to understanding carnivore-herbivore-livestock systems. Occupancy models combine imperfect wildlife occurrence data and environmental attributes to predict the likelihood of wildlife occupancy in a given system. Past work has focused on evaluating spatial distributions of key species and identifying areas of concern for management and conservation, including depredation probability of livestock by canids in India (Srivathsa et al. 2019), population densities of tigers under differing livestock use intensities in India (Karanth et al. 2011), and the effects of grazing densities on wolf occupancy in the western United States (Ausband et al. 2014). However, aggregated, accessible, and accurate data of livestock movement are often scarce and are rarely integrated into occupancy studies of large carnivores and their prey. Previous work has relied on representations of livestock presence that are spatially variable but temporally static (Soofi et al. 2018; Karimov et al. 2018). In these projects, the temporal variability of livestock presence in rangeland systems is averaged into a season-long spatial accounting, resulting in the loss of any insight into how the movements of livestock affect wildlife activity.

This lack of livestock presence data can limit models' ability to provide insight into how wildlife interact with their environment. Not fully accounting for grazing introduces bias in model interpretation. When a model does not account for a key covariate of the system, signals in wildlife activity may be misattributed to other spatial and temporal covariates, such as vegetation, land cover type, or human presence, leading to a misunderstanding of the system and subsequent misallocation of management or conservation resources (Wilkinson et al. 2020; Devarajan et al. 2020). Creating a grazing covariate that adequately captures livestock movements is therefore needed for accurate interpretations of human-wildlife models in rangeland systems.

The objective of this work was to evaluate the spatial and temporal impacts of livestock on wildlife communities, sourced from three questions:

- How does the presence of livestock impact spatial and temporal processes of wildlife?
- 2. How do wildlife species in a livestock-carnivore system interact with their environment?
- 3. How does the presence of livestock influence wildlife interspecific dynamics?

In order to answer these questions I conducted this study in a carnivore-livestock system in central Idaho, USA. I chose this system because it contains ongoing annual grazing of domestic sheep and a large community of wildlife, including focal species that interact directly with the livestock. These included predators – American black bear (*Ursus americanus*), coyote (*Canis latrans*), mountain lion, and gray wolf – and competing herbivores – mule deer, elk, and moose (*Alces americanus*). I employed a series of single- and multi-species occupancy models to examine the spatial and temporal relationships of these species to livestock grazing, environmental factors, and interspecific dynamics at varying levels of model complexity. I sampled wildlife occurrence, estimated fine-scale livestock presence, and collected environmental covariates of elevation, terrain, vegetation, streams, and temperature, combined with human use, to describe spatial and temporal processes of wildlife. I then used a hypothesis-driven approach to identify candidate models to test in single- and multi-species structures.

I used a hypothetical framework to explain the interactions of wildlife species with livestock, their environment, and other species in this livestock-carnivore system. My general hypothesis is that the presence of livestock will alter the spatial and temporal activities of wildlife, and those changes will vary by species. That is, the responses of wildlife to their environment and other wildlife species will be different in the presence of livestock than when they are absent.

As occupancy modeling provides both spatial and temporal inference, I was able to make predictions for both of these processes in the focal wildlife species. I expected wildlife species to be more likely to occur in areas with ecological characteristics they prefer and have been previously documented to select. Specifically, I expected herbivore species to have increased presence in areas with valuable forage as indicated by vegetative cover. Elk have been shown to prefer more open areas that occur on southern and western facing slopes (Beck et al. 2013); therefore I expected to see elk have increased presence in areas of low tree cover and southern and western aspects. Bears and wolves have been shown to select denser areas of vegetation, bears selecting areas of dense tree stands and undergrowth (Fecske et al. 2002; Brodeur et al. 2008) and wolves selecting areas of highly varied scrub with low conifer density (Milakovic et al. 2011). I therefore expected that bears and wolves would have increased presence in densely vegetated areas as signified by high tree and shrub cover, respectively, and higher NDVI. Temporally, I expected to see deviations from these spatial patterns when livestock were present. As predators of livestock, I expected carnivore species to have higher likelihoods of presence when livestock were present (Nelson et al. 2012). I expected herbivore species to have lower likelihoods of presence when livestock were present, either due to directly avoiding increased predation pressure from an increased presence of carnivore species (Creel et al. 2005), or avoiding forage competition from livestock grazing (Beck & Peek 2005).

The results of this analysis will help us better understand the effects of sheep on the wildlife communities they move through. This project better accounts for the crossscale interactions among livestock, wild herbivores, and carnivores in shared landscapes that are becoming more common worldwide.

METHODS

Study Area

The project study area was located in the Big Wood River watershed in central Idaho USA, encompassing nine US Forest Service grazing allotments (Map 1). Grazing allotments are well-defined spaces on the landscape, approved and allocated for limited use by livestock. Grazing usually occurs in the summer and early fall months when temperatures are amenable, snow cover low, and available forage high. Five sheep operators use allotments in the Wood River Valley every year during the summer and fall, trailing and grazing approximately 9,000-12,000 sheep (Ketchum Ranger District 2019).

The study area is 1161 km² in size, bounded by 43.905 N, 43.485 S, -114.067 E, and -114.719 W. The US Forest Service (USFS) manages most of the land in and near the study area, with the Bureau of Land Management (BLM) managing some areas in the south. Idaho State Highway 75 follows the river and valley floor, and passes through two towns, Ketchum (pop. ~2800) and Hailey (pop. ~8500) (United States Census Bureau 2020). Recreation, including hiking, mountain-biking, and hunting, is common in the study area.

The topography is dominated by mountains and hills that form many drainages feeding into a large valley floor. Elevation ranges from 1515 m.a.s.l. to 3570 m.a.s.l. Land-cover is predominantly montane conifer forest with Douglas fir (*Pseudotsuga menziesii*), lodgepole pine (*Pinus contorta*), and ponderosa pine (*Pinus ponderosa*). Near

drainage floors, riparian areas are covered by willow (*Salix* spp.). Areas dominated by sagebrush (*Artemisia tridentata*) or aspen (*Populus tremuloides*) are also prevalent.

Wildlife occurrence was sampled in 2018 and 2019 during the sheep grazing season that runs roughly from May – October. During these sampling periods, temperatures ranged from -14°C to 37°C (mean average daily temperature 11.4°C), and total mean precipitation for these study periods was 99.9 cm (NOAA 2020).







Map of the Study Area 2018-2019

Data Collection

Wildlife Occurrence

Wildlife cameras are a reliable and well-tested method of sampling wildlife populations, allowing for long observation periods that aid in the detection of species that have large home ranges and high motility through them (Silver et al. 2004; Burton et al. 2015; Keim et al. 2019). To observe spatial and temporal patterns of wildlife activity, I deployed a suite of infrared-triggered wildlife cameras across the study area between July 7 – November 4, 2018 and May 25 – October 27, 2019. In 2018, I deployed 44 cameras for a total of 2704 camera days (or trap nights). In 2019, I deployed 49 cameras for a total 5900 camera days. Camera models included Bushnell TrophyCam Aggressor and Browning Strike Force Pro, powered by AA batteries (Energizer Lithium where available) and loaded with 16-32GB SD cards. I secured cameras to trees by camouflagepainted bear boxes and cable locks.

I chose camera locations to sample areas where sheep were predicted to be present during the coming grazing season. The topography of the study area encouraged the use of drainages (characterized by a stream or gulch bounded by slopes on either side) as potential areas of deployment. I examined each of these drainages in the field for a viable deployment site. Locations of interest for camera placements were decided based on signs of wildlife activity (e.g. tracks, scat, or other sign), opportune spatial and topographical locations (e.g. near game trails, saddles between drainages, and distant from roads), and areas of good visibility. I placed cameras at least 1 km apart, and they averaged 2.69 km apart. I deployed cameras on trees or large stumps approximately 1 m from the ground and 1-5 m from a location of interest. I used walk tests and in-situ photo examinations to ensure that the location of interest was in frame and would be triggered by medium and large wildlife (i.e. focal species).

I revisited cameras periodically to fix issues such as dead batteries, full SD cards, or tilted/damaged cameras. Any observations from a period of time that a camera was inoperable were discarded. If I found a camera to be tilted away from the location of interest, I decided it was inoperable during that period of time.

I downloaded images from cameras, organized them, examined them twice for the presence of wildlife, and identified any wildlife species in the image. Positive detection images were examined a third time for confirmation of species identification. I processed these images using the camtrapR (v.2.0.3) package (Niedballa et al. 2016) in R (v.4.0.3) (R Core Team 2020) to create tables of detection events. Independent detection events for a species have been defined by three criteria: consecutive images of different individuals, consecutive images of unknown individuals determined by an arbitrary time-interval, and non-consecutive images of unknown individuals (Van Berkel 2014). I determined detection events as independent if the previous detection of the species occurred more than two minutes prior. I decided on this time interval based on examination of mule deer detections, since they were the species most frequently captured by the cameras. This revealed that detections more than 2 minutes apart tended to capture different individual deer. For less common species, these intervals were of less concern, as detections were often days or weeks apart, and undoubtedly independent.

The observation period for modeling was one week, in which if a species was detected once during one week, it was determined as present for that week. I then created detection histories from these data, in which presence and absence data were recorded for each species, camera, and observation, forming an RxJ matrix in which R is the number of camera deployments and J is the number of observations. I used one week as the time interval for observations in modeling in order to match the temporal resolution of the sheep presence data, which were available on a weekly basis. Therefore, each species had a detection history with R = 88 cameras and J = 23 weeks.

Sheep Grazing

Several sources of data were collected and synthesized to form a spatiotemporal grazing history for each year. These included camera detections, geo-located depredation events, and US Forest Service (USFS) Records (Map 2).

Some sheep bands were detected on the wildlife cameras. In addition, personnel from a local nonprofit group, the Wood River Wolf Project, investigated reported sheep depredation events and provided locations and known dates of these depredations, from which it was known that sheep were present.

Publicly available grazing records for each year were collected from the USFS's Ketchum Ranger District and Sawtooth National Recreation Area websites ("Sawtooth National Forest - Land & Resources Management" n.d.) and offices. Two sources were available: Annual Operating Instructions (AOIs) and weekly Actual Use Reports.

AOIs are contracts each sheep operator makes with the USFS every year for the coming grazing season, usually filed in April or May. These include expected areas of use, routes, and a basic timeline the operator will follow when trailing sheep throughout

the grazing season. The AOIs use qualitative descriptions of known places in the study area, and deadline dates by which to pass through, stay, or reach those places. Most of these AOIs were filed with an accompanying map that depicted the agreed-upon route for each sheep band. These routes were digitized by georeferencing the images of the maps (PDF format) in ArcGIS Pro (*ArcGIS Pro 2.6.0* 2020), using roads and trails from USFS shapefiles as reference points. AOIs allow for changes to this planned route and schedule based on unforeseen circumstances such as weather, delays of shipping sheep to designated sites, and depredation events. Therefore, in some cases the actual sheep routes deviated from the expectations laid out in the AOIs. In all cases these AOI data were estimates of where sheep would be, both spatially and temporally.

Weekly Actual Use Reports are brief, qualitative descriptions filed by USFS offices based on reports of sheep activity for each sheep band currently on USFS land. These were examined in ArcGIS Pro alongside basemap satellite imagery, USFS grazing allotment boundaries, roads and trails, streams, and elevation contours in order to estimate sheep locations for each band in each weekly report.

Due to the coarseness of the grazing presence data from AOIs and Actual Use Reports, the grazing history was limited to a spatial resolution of HUC12 drainages from the watershed boundary dataset (U.S. Geological Survey et al. 2013) and a temporal resolution of 1 week. HUC12 drainages (hereafter drainages) in the study area varied in size (n = 22, mean = 73.8 km², sd = 30.1 km²), and each contained 0 to 8 cameras (of the three drainages with 0 cameras, only one was grazed).





Estimated Grazing Presence 2018



Estimated Grazing Presence 2019

Map 2 Maps of collected data on sheep presence in the 2018 and 2019 grazing seasons.

• Weekly Use Reports

Stock Driveway

Project Area

Grazing Allotments

AOIs

These sheep location data were synthesized to form the grazing history for each season. For each week of each study season, every drainage was evaluated to determine whether there was grazing activity in that drainage, based on the available sheep presence datasets. If at least one day of grazing was estimated, then the drainage was considered to have grazing activity on it for that week. If there were data for a band crossing from one drainage into another during the course of a week, both drainages were considered to have grazing activity on them for that week. Finally, the estimated presence of sheep for each drainage for each week was used to create a by-camera, per-week grazing history for each season. This grazing history was then entered into a spatiotemporal table much like the detection history for each wildlife species, with a value of presence or absence of sheep recorded for each camera area for each week.

Environmental Covariates

A series of environmental covariates were chosen to help evaluate their effect on the spatiotemporal distribution of wildlife. These included abiotic and biotic factors, such as topography, weather, vegetation, and human activity. All spatial data for these covariates were projected to UTM Zone 11N with the NAD83 datum and resampled to 250 m spatial resolution to match the resolution of the coarsest dataset. Values for each covariate at each camera's location were extracted from the 250 m pixel in which it lay. All calculations were carried out using the raster (v.3.4-5) package in R (Hijmans 2020).

<u>Elevation and Terrain</u> - Elevation data from a 1 arc-second (~30 m) digital elevation model (U.S. Geological Survey 2019) were used to create covariates of slope, aspect, and three indices of topographic variation: roughness, terrain ruggedness index (TRI), and topographic position index (TPI) using the terrain function from the raster package in R (Horn 1981; Wilson et al. 2007). TRI was chosen as the covariate to represent terrain variability due to its low covariance with all other spatial covariates included in the models.

<u>Vegetation Cover and Production -</u> The normalized difference vegetation index (NDVI) and land cover data were used as indicators of vegetation type and production. NDVI is a commonly used, remotely sensed metric of vegetation production and greenness (Pettorelli et al. 2005). NDVI was obtained from the MODIS (MODerate resolution Imaging Spectroradiometer) program's MOD13Q1v006 product, which provides NDVI data collected at 16-day intervals and at a 250 m pixel resolution (Didan 2015). These data were used to calculate the mean of each camera's NDVI during the study period each year. The NDVI for each camera during every week of the study period was used as a temporally varying indicator of plant productivity across the growing season. If four or more days of a given week lay within the 16-day period for a given NDVI image, that image was used to supply NDVI values for that week.

Vegetation cover data were obtained from the Rangeland Analysis Program (Maestas et al. 2020; Allred et al. 2021). The cover data are yearly percent cover estimates at 30 m resolution derived from BLM Assessment, Inventory, and Monitoring datasets, the National Resources Conservation Service's National Resources Inventory, and the Landsat satellite record. Three vegetation cover types were selected as covariates: percent tree cover, percent shrub cover, and percent annual forb and grass cover. These specific vegetation types were chosen to minimize correlation among all the cover types (correlation tests used spearman's ranked test with a threshold of $\rho = 0.7$). Other cover types not chosen were percent perennial forb and grass cover and percent bare ground. Site means from 2018 and 2019 were used for these data.

<u>Streams -</u> The distance from each camera to the nearest stream was calculated using a perennial streams vector layer (Rea & Skinner 2009).

<u>Temperature -</u> Mean daily temperatures were sourced from NOAA monitoring stations in the study area (NOAA 2020). The nearest NOAA station to each camera was used to supply temperature data for that camera. The mean daily temperature for each week was calculated for each camera. Temperature and 16-day NDVI were not correlated strongly ($\rho = -0.147$). Weekly mean temperatures also tended to show a clearer seasonal signal than the 16-day NDVI data (Figure 1), suggesting that these variables were not giving redundant information about the way the environment changed across the study period each year.



Figure 1 Comparative plots of spatiotemporal 16-day NDVI and Temperature data

<u>Human Presence -</u> Human presence was determined by camera detections. Two covariates were created from these data. The first, the average weekly number of humans for each camera across each study season, represents the magnitude of human recreation presence at each camera site. The second, the presence or absence of humans at each camera each week, was spatially and temporally informed, and accounted for the weekly fluctuation in human presence. For these covariates, the type of recreation was not categorized. Of the types of recreation detected (hiking, hunting, mountain biking, horseback riding, and motor vehicle use), hunting represented over 80% of detections, and overall human detections strongly trended with dates of hunting seasons in the study area. Hunting was determined based on the presence of a hunting weapon (bow/rifle) in the image. Therefore the human covariates are considered to be inclusive of all human activity but strongly represent the presence of hunting on the landscape. All environmental covariates were tested for collinearity before being included in further analyses. Each had a variance inflation factor of less than 1.2, indicating low collinearity, and were thus included in the occupancy models. I found NDVI to covary strongly with tree cover (spearman $\rho = 0.698$), tree cover to covary with both grass/forb ($\rho = -0.456$) and shrub ($\rho = -0.483$) cover, and slope to covary with TRI ($\rho = 0.570$). Any possible candidate models pairing these were therefore discarded.

Data Analysis

I used both single-species and multi-species occupancy models to examine the effects of grazing and other environmental covariates on wildlife activity. This was done in an approach of building complexity and understanding of both individual species processes and interspecies relationships and interactions. I first ran single-species models for each of the seven focal species (American black bear, coyote, mule deer, elk, mountain lion, moose, and gray wolf), because they are straightforward to interpret and provide insight on the patterns by which grazing influences the occupancy of wildlife species, independent of their interactions with other species. Next, I ran two-species models that examine predator-prey and species competition dynamics. Specifically, I evaluated elk-wolf and coyote-wolf interactions, because of the apex role that wolves play in the ecosystem and their contribution to livestock depredation in the system. Finally, I ran a community (five-species) model to better capture the inter- and intra-trophic relationships that occur in a multi-species system. All analyses were carried out in RStudio (v.1.3.1093) (RStudio Team 2020).

Single-Species Occupancy Modeling

The single-species models are zero-inflated binomial models included in the unmarked (v.1.01) package of R (MacKenzie et al. 2005; Royle & Dorazio 2008; Fiske & Chandler 2011). Probabilities of both occupancy and detection are modelled as Bernoulli distributions. The true occupancy state of a species at camera $i(z_i)$ is modelled as the occupancy probability of that species at that camera (ψ_i) . The detection or non-detection of the species at camera i during week $j(y_{ij})$, given the true occupancy state (z_i) , is modelled as the probability of detecting that species at camera i during observation $j(p_{ij})$, modified by the true occupancy state (z_{ij}) . This can be summarized by occupancy being modelled as:

$z_i \sim Bernoulli(\psi_i)$

and the detection process as:

 $y_{ij} \mid z_i \sim Bernoulli(z_i p_{ij})$

Species detections (y) at cameras i and weeks $j(y_{ij})$ can be used to estimate both a likelihood of detecting that species for each camera and week (p_{ij}) and a likelihood of that species occupying the area for each camera (ψ_i) . Parameters ψ_i and p_{ij} are both evaluated on the logit-link scale.

<u>Occupancy Process -</u> Occupancy is spatially explicit, with the probability of occupancy being evaluated for each camera through the entire study period (2018 and 2019). Occupancy probability is interpreted as estimated use of a species by a given area, irrespective of the time or length of observation. A site with a high occupancy probability for a given species represents a likely area for that species to inhabit.

<u>Detection Process -</u> Detection is both spatially and temporally informed, with each unique spatiotemporal observation (i.e. one week at one camera) being used to model what governs detection of a species in the study system. Therefore in this project, detection was considered to be a metric not only of likelihood of detecting a species but also the intensity of that species' activity. For any given probability of occupancy at a camera site, a higher detection probability during a given week is interpreted as a higher rate of activity during that week.

Multi-Species Occupancy Modeling

Multi-species occupancy modeling is a recent and rapidly expanding methodological approach that leverages the shared occurrence data of multiple species in a community of interest to better inform, estimate, and predict processes of detection and occupancy (Devarajan et al. 2020). The inclusion of multiple species allows for better and more direct estimates of richness, species interactions, and community dynamics than single-species models (Zipkin et al. 2010; Sauer et al. 2013; Rota et al. 2016; Marescot et al. 2020). Until now, however, fine-scale spatiotemporal data on livestock have not been integrated into multi-species occupancy analyses of the space use and interactions of wild herbivores and carnivores.

The multi-species occupancy model used in this project is from the unmarked package in R (Rota et al. 2016). It allows for differing occupancy states for each species included in the model. The true occupancy state for a camera $i(z_i)$ is thus a vector (Z_i) of occupancy states of the length of the number of species included (*s*). The possible combinations of occupancy states is a vector of length 2^{*s*}. Therefore, the occupancy probability parameter (Ψ_i) is also a vector of occupancy probabilities of length 2^{*s*}. Detection at a given camera and week (y_{ij}) is a vector of length *s* in which each detection probability for each species (p_{sij}) is estimated. In both the occupancy and detection processes, parameters are described by a multivariate Bernoulli distribution. In the multispecies model, the occupancy process is modelled as:

 $Z_i \sim MVB(\Psi_i)$

and the detection process as:

 $y_{ij}|Z_i \sim MVB(Z_i p_{sij})$

Detection probability, parameter p_{sij} , is estimated for every species. Occupancy probability, parameter Ψ_i , is estimated for every natural parameter (i.e., the possible combination of occupancy states for all considered species). Therefore not only can occupancy be estimated for every species individually, it can also be estimated for specific species combinations (e.g. wolf and elk or wolf and coyote). Both Ψ_i and p_{sij} are evaluated on the logit-link scale.

Modeling Framework

Single-Species Structure

I evaluated each species with a single-species occupancy model. While these single-species models lack the full scope of the system, they were important as a starting place to build the context afforded by the multi-species models. They served as an early diagnostic tool for identifying signals to which individual species responded, thereby facilitating the construction of ecologically coherent, multi-species assemblages.

Two-Species Structure: Predation and Competition Models

I evaluated two two-species interactions. I evaluated elk and wolves as an example of a predator-prey dynamic and coyote and wolves as a predator-competition dynamic. Wolf predation on elk can powerfully influence an ecosystem (Fortin et al. 2005). Wolves and coyotes are interference competitors, especially at kill-sites of ungulate herbivores (Merkle et al. 2009), as observed on camera at a sheep depredation site during the study. I included these predation and competition models in order to examine how sheep presence might affect the dynamics of these interactions.

Five-Species Structure: Community Model

Finally, I ran a community occupancy model that included five species: American black bear, coyote, mule deer, elk, and wolf. Although multispecies models can be considered as more realistic representations of the system of interactions, they are difficult to converge and their outputs are less easy to interpret, a problem that is extenuated by the number of species considered. Mountain lions and moose had the lowest detection rates by far of the seven focal species and a tendency toward occurring in different habitats, as observed in the single-species models, and therefore I did not include them in the final community model.

Candidate Model Framework

I created a list of candidate models to evaluate the relationship of wildlife activity to the grazing patterns of sheep and the environmental context of the study system. I used a hypothesis-driven approach to develop candidate models comprising different combinations of covariates that were likely to affect the detection and occupancy processes. Based on these covariate combinations, I ran a total of 686 candidate models (14 detection \times 49 occupancy).
Detection Process Candidates

The covariates for the detection process were grazing, 16-day NDVI, temperature, human presence, and year of study. From these covariates I derived 14 candidate models to describe the detection process (Table 1). These were grouped into three basic types of models: null (no covariates), global (all covariates), and alternative (subsets of covariates), along with a control model with year as the only covariate. I included year in all other models as an assumption that detection of a given species will vary inter-annually based on population and environmental changes not captured by the other covariates.

I examined each environmental covariate (16-day NDVI, temperature, and human presence) individually and with and without grazing. I paired 16-day NDVI and temperature together in one model (Environmental Seasonality) to evaluate seasonal change including biotic and abiotic factors.

Description	Model	Interpretation
Null	~1	Detection probability does not vary with time, the landscape, nor other species.
Global	~grazing + NDVI + temp + human + year	All considered covariates affect or influence detection probability.
Year Control	~year	Detection probability only varies by year of study.
Alternative Global (without Grazing)	~NDVI + temp + human + year	All considered covariates except grazing affect detection probability.
NDVI	~NDVI + year	Grazing does not affect detection probability, but change in greenness does.
Temperature	~temp + year	Grazing does not affect detection probability, but change in temperature does.
Human Presence	~human + year	Grazing does not affect detection probability, but human presence does.
Environmental Seasonality	~NDVI + temperature + year	Grazing does not affect detection probability, but the change in environment over a season does.
Grazing Only	~grazing	Grazing is the most explanatory covariate for detection probability, regardless of year.

Table 1Candidate models used in the detection process of modeling

Description	Model	Interpretation
Grazing	~grazing + year	Detection probability is only affected by grazing and year
Grazing and NDVI	~grazing + NDVI + year	Grazing affects detection probability, along with the change in greenness.
Grazing and Temperature	~grazing + temp + year	Grazing affects detection probability, along with change in temperature.
Grazing and Human Presence	~grazing + human + year	Grazing affects detection probability, along with change in the presence of humans.
Grazing and Environmental Seasonality	~grazing + NDVI + temperature + year	Grazing affects detection probability, along with the change in environment over a season.

Occupancy Process Candidates

The covariates for the occupancy process were NDVI (season mean), percent tree cover, percent annual grass and forb cover, percent shrub cover, distance to nearest stream, elevation, slope, aspect, terrain ruggedness index (TRI), and human use (average weekly humans). These are all site covariates and do not vary within a year for any one camera.

From these covariates I derived 49 candidate models to explore the different contexts of the spatial environment that might affect wildlife space use and behaviors (Table 2). I evaluated three basic models (null, global, and year control) along with 23 additional models that test combinations of the biological and physical that I considered relevant to the study system and the species involved. I then evaluated these 23 models again with the human use covariate added to test effects of the intensity of human use on wildlife activity.

The alternation of forested and non-forested slopes, usually opposite each other in a given drainage, is a pervasive environmental context in the study area. North-facing slopes are most often characterized by being forested, south-facing slopes the opposite. The presence of forested habitat is known to be attractive to wildlife occupancy, especially predator species (Long et al. 2011; Rich et al. 2013), and the duality of forest and non-forest (open shrubland and grassland) is important both to ungulate herbivore grazing and sheep grazing (Beck & Peek 2005; Papachristou et al. 2005; Rutter 2006). To capture these dynamics, I tested models that included elevation and aspect with cover of different plant functional types (tree, annual grass/forb, shrub) and NDVI. I included models testing either NDVI or plant functional group cover as covariates for vegetation, to evaluate whether production (NDVI) or structure (tree, grass/forb, and shrub cover) drive wildlife responses to vegetation in this system.

Description	Model	Interpretation
Null	~1	Occupancy probability does not vary with the landscape, across years, or with other species.
Global	~ndvi + tree + forb + shrub + elevation + aspect + slope + TRI + human + year	All considered covariates affect or influence occupancy probability.
Year Control	~year	Occupancy probability only varies by the year of study
NDVI	~NDVI + year	Greenness directly affects occupancy probability.
Tree Cover	~trees + year	The proportion of tree cover directly affects occupancy probability.
Distance to Stream	~stream + year	The distance to water directly affects occupancy probability.
Forb and Shrub Cover	~forb + shrub + year	The proportion of non-tree cover directly affects occupancy probability
Tree Cover and Distance to Stream	~trees + stream + year	The proportion of tree cover and distance to water affects occupancy probability
NDVI and Distance to Stream	~NDVI + stream + year	Vegetation greenness and distance to water affects occupancy probability

Table 2Candidate models used in the occupancy process of modeling.

Description	Model	Interpretation
Forb and Shrub Cover and Distance to Stream	~forb + shrub + stream + year	The proportion of non-tree cover and distance to water affects occupancy probability.
Elevation	~elevation + year	Elevation directly affects occupancy probability.
TRI	~TRI + year	Terrain ruggedness directly affects occupancy probability
Aspect	~aspect + year	The aspect directly affects occupancy probability
Slope	~slope + year	The degree of slope directly affects occupancy probability
Aspect and Slope	~aspect + slope + year	The aspect and degree of slope affect occupancy probability.
Elevation and TRI	~elevation + TRI + year	Elevation and the ruggedness of terrain affect occupancy probability.
Elevation, Aspect, and Slope	~elevation + aspect + slope + year	Elevation and the aspect and degree of slope affect occupancy probability.
Elevation and NDVI	~elevation + NDVI + year	Vegetation greenness and elevation affect occupancy probability.
Elevation and Tree cover	~elevation + trees + year	Tree cover and elevation affect occupancy probability.

Description	Model	Interpretation
Elevation and Non- tree cover	~elevation + forb + shrub + year	Non-tree cover and elevation affect occupancy probability.
NDVI and Aspect	~NDVI + aspect + year	Vegetation greenness and aspect affect occupancy probability.
Tree cover and Aspect	~trees + aspect + year	Tree cover and aspect affect occupancy probability.
Non-tree cover and Aspect	\sim forb + shrub + aspect + year	Non-tree cover and aspect affect occupancy probability.
Elevation, NDVI, and Aspect	~elevation + NDVI + aspect + year	Elevation, vegetation greenness, and aspect affect occupancy probability.
Elevation, Tree cover, and Aspect	~elevation + trees + aspect + year	Elevation, tree cover, and aspect affect occupancy probability.
Elevation, non-tree cover, and Aspect	~elevation + forb + shrub + aspect + year	Elevation, non-tree cover, and aspect affect occupancy probability.

Model Selection and Averaging

For each model structure (seven single-species models, predation model, competition model, and community model), I collected and evaluated all model runs across candidate models using AICc. I used the package AICcmodavg (v.2.3-1) in R to compute AICc tables and model averaging (Mazerolle 2020). I compiled the top ranked model and all models with a Δ AICc below 2. I then averaged the top ranked models using the shrink method from AICcmodavg. I averaged each model parameter individually, and 30

RESULTS

Wildlife Data

A total of 285,065 images were taken over the 2018 and 2019 study periods (2018: 58,747, 2019: 226,318). After visual sorting, I determined 48,625 images to contain wildlife, livestock, or human activity (2018: 11,533, 2019: 37,092), which constituted 7,218 independent detection events (2018: 2,098, 2019: 5,120; Table 3, Figure 2). 27 species of wildlife were detected.

Table 3Summary of independent detections of wildlife. 'Small mammals'aggregates mustelids, lagomorphs, and rodents. Human detections include projectpersonnel.

Species	Total Independent Detections	2018 Detections	2019 Detections
Mule deer	2,631	566	2,065
Elk	694	120	574
Coyote	219	52	167
American black bear	193	35	158
Moose	88	17	71
Gray wolf	134	3	131
Mountain lion	27	10	17
Red fox	401	197	204
Bobcat	7	5	2
Small mammal	1,876	635	1,241
Wolverine	1	1	0
Human	678	337	341

Species	Total Independent Detections	2018 Detections	2019 Detections
Sheep	132	85	47
Dog	101	28	73
Horse	6	4	2



Figure 2 Summary of independent detections of focal wildlife species and humans from camera deployment in the Big Wood River Valley, Idaho.

Single-Species Models

In the detection process, grazing and 16-day NDVI were strong predictors of detection for most species, except for mountain lions and moose (Table 4a, Figure.5, for complete tables of all models see Appendix). Temperature was a significant predictor of detection for deer and elk, and human presence only appeared as a significant, negative

predictor for elk. Almost all of the covariates in the occupancy process were insignificant in the averaged models (Tables 4b-4c). The exceptions were aspect and year for elk. Overall the occupancy process was not predictive for these 7 species.

Grazing was a significant predictor for mule deer and wolves, who responded positively to sheep presence (Table 4a, Figure 3). Bear had a positive response and elk a negative response to sheep grazing, though these were not statistically significant, suggesting the model was lacking data to provide inference. Coyotes and mountain lions had a near-zero and insignificant response to sheep presence, suggesting that their activity is not affected by grazing. For moose, grazing was not retained in the top-ranking models, suggesting that moose do not substantially interact with grazing. This describes a system in which wolves and mule deer increase in detection probability when sheep are present in the local drainage. Table 4a <u>Detection</u> parameter estimates for single-species models with 95% CI. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. Parameters that were not included in the top-ranked models of a species' detection process are marked with (__). Significant results are marked in hold.

nerection process	alc IIIal RCU WILL	(). Diginincant I	Courts at C IIIat NCI	u III nuin.		
Species	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Temperature	Human Presence	Year
Bear	-1.870 [-2.34, -1.39]	0.300 [-0.210, 0.810]	0.290 [0.090, 0.490]	1	1	-0.230 [-0.720, 0.260]
Coyote	-1.640 [-1.860, -1.420]	0.030 [-0.200, 0.270]	1	1	1	-
Mule Deer	-0.120 [-0.340, 0.110]	0.570 [0.290, 0.840]	-0.090 [-0.230, 0.040]	0.140 [0.030, 0.260]	1	0.490 [0.230, 0.750]
Elk	-0.920 [-1.300, -0.540]	-0.100 [-0.420, 0.220]	-0.220 [-0.370, -0.070]	-0.180 [-0.330, -0.040]	-0.430 [-0.800, -0.060]	-0.100 [-0.480, 0.290]
Moose	-2.949 [-3.529, -2.368]	1	1	1	1	0.681 [-0.004, 1.366]
Mountain Lion	-3.450 [-4.160, -2.740]	0.010 [-0.280, 0.300]	I	0.130 [-0.330, 0.580]	0.030 [-0.270, 0.320]	0.130 [-0.760, 1.030]
Wolf	-3.980 [-5.970, -1.980]	0.910 [0.050, 1.770]	0.530 [-0.300, 1.370]	1	1	0.280 [-1.490, 2.040]

Table 4bOccupancy (biotic) parameter estimates for single-species models with 95% CI. All estimates are shrunkaverages from the top-ranked models (AAICc < 2) for each species. Parameters that were not included in the top-ranked</td> models of a species' occupancy process are marked with (--). Significant results are marked in bold.

Species	Intercept	IAUN	Trees	Forbs and Grasses	Shrubs	Stream
Bear	-124.2 [-460.6, 212.3]	-131.6 [-484.4, 221.3]	1	1	-	72.9 [-120.1, 265.8]
Coyote	0.710 [0.080,1.330]	-	1	ł		-
Mule Deer	3.59 [0.960, 6.220]	-0.080 [-0.840 ,0.680]	1	ł		-
Elk	4.200 [1.320, 7.07]	-	-1.690 [-2.960, -0.410]	1	1	-
Moose	-2.66 [-14415, 14410]	-6.58 [-5655, 5641]	383.67 [-10502, 11269]	187.72 [-3440, 3816]	191.41 [-10121, 10503]	-89.98 [-2426, 2245]
Mountain Lion	76.3 [-155.2, 307.8]	-	-102.5 [-385.3, 180.3]	1	-	-0.140 [-2.380, 2.100]
Wolf	-101.9 [-392.2, 188.4]	24.4 [-120.5, 168.8]	1	1		1

<u>Occupancy</u> (physical) parameter estimates for single-species models with 95% CI. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. Parameters that were not included in the top-ranked models of a species' occupancy process are marked with (--). Significant results are marked in hold. Table 4c

)			
Species	Elevation	Aspect	Slope	TRI	Human Use	Year
Bear		-	1	-	153.5 [-281.9, 588.9]	524.9 [-909.2, 1959]
Coyote		-	1	-	1	0.050 [-0.470, 0.580]
Mule Deer	-	0.080 [-0.650, 0.810]	1	-0.670 [-2.940, 1.600]	0.440 [-2.050, 2.940]	7.390 [-97.2, 111.9]
Elk	-0.100 [-0.710, 0.500]	3.590 [1.380, 5.800]	1	1	1	8.050 [3.510, 12.58]
Moose	-1.85 [-5193, 5190]	-86.47 [NA]	-128.95 [-6674, 6416]	-8.01 [NA]	237.76 [-14563, 15039]	132.73 [-14791, 15056]
Mountain Lion	-49.7 [-224.1, 124.8]	13.700 [-35.7, 63.1]	-4.690 [-55.9, 46.5]	-	45.2 [-127.2, 217.7]	-122.4 [-557.7, 312.8]
Wolf		41.2 [-61.6, 144.0]	-11.26 [-47.0, 24.5]	I	-2.610 [-16.01, 10.79]	162.1 [-288.7, 613.0]



Figure 3 Summary of parameter estimates and 95% CIs from the detection process of single-species models. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models (ΔAICc < 2) for each species. The grazing covariate has filled in dots for aid in visualizing this covariate.

Bear

Bears were detected on 47 of 88 camera deployments (2018: 11, 2019: 36) for a total of 124 independent detection events. The averaged model, based on two top-ranked models, featured grazing and 16-day NDVI in the detection process and site NDVI, distance to stream, and human use in the occupancy process. Bear showed a positive, if insignificant, response to grazing and a significant, positive response to 16-day NDVI in the detection process. In the occupancy process, all covariates had large parameter values

and their confidence intervals widely overlapped zero. Based on just featured covariates, the top models included for bears suggest they responded to biological covariates (NDVI, distance to stream) and human use. Bears had an insignificant and positive response to grazing, suggesting that detection rates may have increased when sheep were present in the local drainage.

<u>Coyote</u>

Coyote were detected at 52 of 88 camera deployments (2018: 20, 2019: 32) for a total of 132 individual independent detection events. In both the detection and occupancy process, coyotes showed very little response to covariates, with null models ranking highest for both the detection and occupancy process. Coyotes did not respond strongly to any spatial or temporal covariate, suggesting a static probability of detection (13.5% - 19.5%) for any given week and site, and a static probability of occupancy (52.0% - 79.1%) at any given site during the study period. The response of coyotes to grazing was not significant, with the parameter value near zero.

Mule Deer

Mule deer were detected at 86 of 88 camera deployments (2018: 38, 2019: 48) for a total of 718 individual independent detection events. For the detection process, the averaged model included grazing, 16-day NDVI, and temperature. There was a negative, if insignificant, response to NDVI as a temporal covariate and a positive response to temperature, suggesting that as the summer season became hotter and less green, deer detection probability increased. For the occupancy process, the averaged model included site NDVI, aspect, TRI, and human use, but these covariates were not significant. There was a positive response of mule deer to grazing, indicating that detection rates increased significantly when sheep are present in the local drainage.

<u>Elk</u>

Elk were detected at 63 of 88 camera deployments (2018: 23, 2019: 40), for a total of 237 individual independent detection events. In the detection process, covariates of grazing, 16-day NDVI, temperature, and human presence were included in the averaged model. There were two top-ranking models in the detection process: one was the global model, and the other was only lacking the grazing covariate. Elk had a negative, if insignificant, response to temporally varying NDVI and a significant, negative response to temperature, indicating that elk had higher detection rates in the cooler parts of the study period, in areas that tend to be less green. Elk also had a negative response to human presence, which suggests a decrease in detection probability when an area had been used recently by recreationists. The occupancy process included the covariates of aspect, slope, and human use, but these were not significant. Several of the top models included no other covariate besides the year of study, and two were the null model. This suggests that elk had a static occupancy across the landscape regardless of environmental context. Elk had a slight negative, insignificant response to grazing. Mountain Lion

Mountain lions were detected at 16 of 88 camera deployments (2018: 8, 2019: 8) for a total of 22 individual independent detection events. The detection process included grazing, temperature, and human presence in the averaged model. However, several of the top-ranked models contained no covariates besides year of study or were the null model, and parameter values were near zero and insignificant. This all suggests that

mountain lions have a static detection probability across space and time. The occupancy process included the covariates of tree cover, elevation, distance to stream, aspect, slope, and human use. All of the parameter values of these covariates were large and have wide confidence intervals, which supports a lack of significant signal in occupancy for mountain lions or an insufficient number of detections to sufficiently evaluate their responses to environmental conditions. Only one of the top-rated models included grazing as a covariate, and it was highly insignificant.

Moose

Moose were detected at 23 of 88 camera deployments (2018: 9, 2019: 14) for a total of 44 individual independent detection events. Only the top ranked model was included (the next ranked model had $\Delta AICc > 2$), and therefore no model averaging was performed. The detection process included no covariates except for the year of study. The occupancy process selected the global model, which included all covariates, though these were insignificant. The parameter estimates and confidence intervals were very large. Both of these processes suggest that there were insufficient detections of moose to obtain significant responses with this model system. Moose showed no detectable response to the presence of grazing.

Wolf

Wolves were detected at 16 of 88 camera deployments (2018: 1, 2019: 15) for a total of 25 individual independent detection events. The detection process included the covariates of grazing and 16-day NDVI. Wolves had a slightly positive, if insignificant, response to temporal NDVI, suggesting that detection rates increased in greener areas and as areas become greener over the course of a study season, and decreased as areas brown

down toward the end of the season. The occupancy process included the covariates of site NDVI, aspect, slope, and human use, although these were not significant. Wolves had a positive response to grazing presence, suggesting that wolf detection rates increase significantly when sheep are present in the local drainage.

Two-Species Models

I evaluated two interspecies interactions: a predator-prey and a competing predator dynamic. I chose to evaluate elk and wolves as a predator-prey dynamic and coyote and wolves as a predator competition dynamic in order to better understand how environmental and grazing factors influence wildlife behavior in this system.

Predation - Wolf and Elk:

Wolves and elk shared detections on 14 of 88 camera deployments (2018: 0, 2019: 14), and were detected at the same site during the same week of observation on 6 separate occasions. The detection process for the top two-species predation models included covariates of grazing, 16-day NDVI, temperature, and human presence (Table 5a, Figure 4). For elk, the inclusion of wolves in the model had little effect, with parameter estimates and confidence intervals remaining largely equivalent to the elk single-species model. For wolves, the inclusion of elk in the model increased the parameter estimate of 16-day NDVI and tightened the confidence interval. Inclusion of elk had the opposite effect on grazing, lowering the estimate and widening the confidence interval. This suggests that when elk, a major prey species for wolves, were included in the model, the effect of sheep presence on wolf detection became less significant, and the importance of the change in greenness over a season (a factor to which elk strongly

respond) became more significant. Wolf responses to temperature and human presence remained insignificant.

The occupancy process included the covariates for tree cover, elevation, and aspect (Table 5b). This was different from both species' single-species occupancy results, which for elk contained aspect, slope, and human use, and for wolves contained NDVI, aspect, slope, and human use. Elevation was insignificant for both elk and wolves. Elk have a negative response to tree cover, suggesting that elk were more likely to occupy more open habitats, which correlates with their negative response to temporally informed greenness in the 16-day NDVI covariate in their detection process. Wolves had no significant response to these covariates, as with their single-species model. The elk \times wolf interaction intercept was negative, indicating that wolves and elk have a lower probability of occupying the same spaces, when controlling for other environmental and temporal factors. In this predation model, both species showed similar responses to sheep presence as in their single-species models. Elk maintained a negative but insignificant response to grazing, while wolves' positive response to grazing became insignificant in the two-species model.



Figure 4 Summary of parameter estimates and 95% CIs from the detection process of the 2-species predation model. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. The grazing covariate has filled in dots for aid in visualizing this covariate.

Elk-Wolf Detection Process

Detection parameter estimates and 95% CI for the 2-species predation model. All estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. Significant results are marked in bold. Table 5a

Species	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Temperature	Human Presence	Year
Elk	-1.010	-0.070	-0.230	-0.200	-0.080	-0.090
	[-1.350, -0.670]	[-0.360, 0.210]	[-0.380, -0.080]	[-0.350, -0.060]	[-0.450, 0.290]	[-0.460, 0.270]
Wolf	-5.100	0.340	0.830	-0.040	-0.060	1.320
	[-7.150, -3.050]	[-0.690, 1.370]	[0.350, 1.310]	[-0.470, 0.380]	[-0.540, 0.430]	[-0.700, 3.330]

averages from the top-ranked models (AAICc < 2) for each species. Significant results are marked in bold. The Elk:Wolf <u>Occupancy</u> parameter estimates and 95% CI for the 2-species predation model. All estimates are shrunk intercent narameter represents the species interaction intercent between elk and wolf **Table 5b**

זוווניו ניער אין אוווניו	unde nin eninentdat	103 111101 avrivit 111101	ירעי שעות ייש אווא אווע		
Species	Intercept	Trees	Elevation	Aspect	Year
Elk	4.200 [1.320, 7.07]	-1.690 [-2.960, -0.410]	-0.100 [-0.710, 0.500]	3.590 [1.380, 5.800]	8.050 [3.510, 12.58]
Wolf	-57.2 [-420.5, 306.1]	-52.4 [-252.9, 148.1]	17.86 [-74.6, 110.4]	114.6 [-368.4, 597.5]	204.1 [-592.8, 1001]
Elk:Wolf	-9.180 [-14.79, -3.580]		-	1	1

Coyotes and wolves were both detected at 10 of 88 camera deployments (2018:0, 2019:10), and were detected at the same site during the same week of observation on 5 separate occasions. The detection process for the 2-species competition model included the covariates of grazing and 16-day NDVI (Table 6a, Figure 5). In the detection process, parameter estimates for coyotes remain largely unchanged from the single-species coyote model, with the grazing covariate near zero and insignificant. The added covariate of 16-day NDVI was also near zero and insignificant. For wolves, the detection process in the 2-species competition model was similar to that of the 2-species predation model. When compared to the single-species model, the parameter estimate of 16-day NDVI increased and the confidence interval tightened, while the parameter estimate of grazing decreased and confidence intervals widened. This suggests that the addition of another predator to the wolf model lessened the importance of grazing presence on wolf detection and increased the importance of current greenness, although coyote detection did not have a significant relationship to greenness.

The occupancy process included the covariates NDVI, distance to stream, elevation, aspect, slope, and human use (Tables 6b-6c,). These were all new covariates included for coyotes relative to their single-species model. However, all covariates were insignificant for both wolves and coyotes. The coyote \times wolf interaction intercept was negative for 4 of the 7 candidate models, positive for 2 of the 7, and insignificant for 1. The two models that had a positive interaction intercept only contained the slope covariate, while the four that had a negative interaction intercept did not contain the elevation-derived slope covariate. Coyotes did not have a significant response to grazing in these models, and wolves lost the significance of their positive response to grazing, relative to the single-species wolf model.



Figure 5 Summary of parameter estimates and 95% CIs from the detection process of the 2-species competition model. All parameter estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models (ΔAICc < 2) for each species. The grazing covariate has filled in dots for aid in visualizing this covariate.

s and 95% CI for the 2-species competition model. All estimates are shrunk	c < 2) for each species. Significant results are marked in bold.	
parameter estimates and 95% CI	anked models (AAICc < 2) for eac	
Table 6a Detection	werages from the top-r:	

Species	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Year
Coyote	-1.580	0.050	-0.020	-0.080
	[-2.000, -1.170]	[-0.240, 0.340]	[-0.210, 0.180]	[-0.550, 0.380]
Wolf	-5.310	0.370	0.750	1.530
	[-7.720, -2.900]	[$-0.690, 1.430$]	[0.120, 1.380]	[-0.720, 3.770]

shrunk averages from the top-ranked models (ΔAICc < 2) for each species. There were no significant results. The Coyote:Wolf intercept parameter represents the species interaction intercept between coyote and wolf. <u>Occupancy</u> (biotic) parameter estimates and 95% CI for the 2-species competition model. All estimates are Table 6b

Species	Intercept	IVUN	Stream
Coyote	0.780	0.020	0.030
	[-2.260, 3.820]	[-0.230, 0.280]	[-0.204, 0.300]
Wolf	-34.9	6.060	6.590
	[-328.5, 258.8]	[-94.9, 107.1]	[-102.7, 115.9]
Coyote:Wolf	-56.0 [-5568, 5568]	-	1

Table 6cOccupancy (physical) parameter estimates and 95% CI for the 2-species competition model. All estimates are
shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. There were no significant results. The Coyote:Wolf
intercept parameter represents the species interaction intercept between coyote and wolf.

Species	Elevation	Aspect	Slope	Human Use	Year
Coyote	0.260	0.000	0.430	0.290	56.0
	[-0.770, 1.280]	[-0.370, 0.360]	[-0.830, 1.690]	[-0.760, 1.340]	[-5456, 5568]
Wolf	52.2	12.96	-60.2	19.6	278.8
	[-334.1, 438.4]	[-48.5, 74.4]	[-470.6, 350.2]	[-96.2, 135.3]	[-5294, 5851]
Coyote:Wolf			-		1

Five-Species Models

I evaluated a five-species model to analyze the study system within a community context. As discussed previously, I excluded mountain lions and moose from the community model due to lack of data for those species and the ways in which their detection processes differed from the other five species in their single-species models.

Only one candidate model emerged as a top-ranked community model, and therefore no model averaging was performed. Only 8 of 88 camera deployments (2018: 0, 2019: 8) detected all five species. There were no sites at which all five species were detected in the same week of observation. The highest rates of co-occurrence were between mule deer and elk, with both species detected at 68 of 88 camera deployments (2018: 28, 2019: 40), and 146 independent detection events (2018: 23, 2019: 123). The lowest rates of co-occurrence were between wolves and coyotes, as described in the competition model, with 10 camera deployments capturing both wolf and coyote detections, and 5 independent detection events.

The detection process for the 5-species model included the grazing and 16-day NDVI covariates (Table 7a, Figure 6). Bears and wolves had a positive response to 16day NDVI, coyotes had no significant response, mule deer had a slightly negative response, and elk had a negative response. All of these were similar to the NDVI parameter estimates from each single-species model. However, including other species in the model tightened the response to 16-day NDVI for mule deer and wolves, making this parameter more significant for them than in the single-species models. No environmental factors were included in the best-fitting occupancy process model (Table 7b). The intercept estimate was not significant for any of the species; the confidence intervals had a very large range, and the error was non-computable for mule deer and wolves. None of the occupancy covariates in single- and two-species models were retained in the five-species structure. Every two-species interaction intercept was insignificant, mirroring the noisy occupancy process.

Responses to grazing were similar to single-species and 2-species models for each species in the 5-species model. Bears and mule deer still had a positive response to grazing, but the grazing confidence interval for bears tightened with the inclusion of the other four species. Coyotes maintained an insignificant, near-zero response to grazing. Elk had a more pronounced negative response to grazing when compared to the single-species and predation models, while still having a large confidence interval. Wolves maintained their positive response to grazing while regaining significance in the estimate relative to the predation and competition models, resulting in a response similar to the single-species model. Overall, this describes a system in which the probability of detecting bear, mule deer, and wolf increases when sheep are present in the local drainage, while the probability of detecting elk decreases, and the probability of detecting coyote remains largely the same.

<u>Detection</u> parameter estimates and 95% CI for the 5-species community model. Significant results are marked **Table 7a**

0.039 [-0.334, 0.414] [-0.091, 1.002][-0.481, 0.456][0.198, 0.707][0.314, 4.355]-0.012 0.456 0.452 Year 2.334 [-0.244, -0.011][-0.361, -0.057][-0.020, 0.402][-0.201, 0.198]**16-day NDVI** [0.390, 1.271] -0.209 -0.002 -0.127 0.191 0.831 [-0.006, 0.813][-0.274, 0.558][-0.600, 0.081][0.315, 0.865][0.059, 1.759]Grazing -0.259 0.142 0.4030.5900.909 [-2.904, -1.829][-2.090, -1.232][-1.450, -0.750] [-8.260, -4.285] [-0.306, 0.142]Intercept -1.010-1.661 -0.082 -2.367 -6.272 Mule Deer Species Coyote in bold. Wolf Bear Elk

Table 7bOccupancy parameter estimates and 95% CI for the 5-speciescommunity model. There were no significant results. Pairwise species interceptsrepresent the interaction intercept for those two species.

Species	Intercept
Bear	-78.3 [-4297, 4141]
Coyote	0.481 [-3.207, 4.169]
Mule Deer	-54.1 [NA]
Elk	-113.1 [-2437, 2211]
Wolf	-12.390 [NA]
Bear:Coyote	0.488 [-1.495, 2.470]
Bear:Mule Deer	79.4 [-4140, 4298]
Bear:Elk	65.3 [-4150, 4281]
Bear:Wolf	-65.2 [-4281, 4151]
Coyote:Mule Deer	54.6 [NA]
Coyote:Elk	3.722 [-10.195, 17.639]
Coyote:Wolf	-58.5 [NA]

Species	Intercept
Mule Deer:Elk	41.7 [NA]
Mule Deer:Wolf	68.5 [-3435, 3572]
Elk:Wolf	71.1 [-4144,4287]



Figure 6 Summary of parameter estimates and 95% CIs from the detection process of the 5-species community model. All parameter estimates are shrunk averages from the top-ranked models ($\Delta AICc < 2$) for each species. The grazing covariate has filled in dots for aid in visualizing this covariate.

DISCUSSION

Spatiotemporal patterns in sheep grazing and NDVI were the best predictors of wildlife activity across all species and models. The temporal detection processes were more important in predicting activity than spatial occupancy processes, which were insignificant for most species and models. This supports my general hypothesis- species have altered occurrence where and when livestock is present. However, exclusively spatial predictions failed to be supported, while temporal predictions were reinforced. Covariates in the community model were more significant for individual species than in single-species models, although single-species models provided insights that were not evident in the general community model. This scaffolded occupancy approach provides a more comprehensive understanding how carnivores and ungulates interact and respond to the presence of grazing.

Grazing Response

Sheep presence was a strong predictor of wildlife detection patterns. It featured in top-ranked models for bear, coyote, mule deer, elk, and wolf. The individual species and community models show that as bands of sheep move into an area, wolf and bear, known predators of sheep, increase in activity and are more readily detected, while ungulate herbivores diverge in response: mule deer activity increases, while elk decrease activity. The responses of these four species all support my general hypothesis by changing occurrence likelihoods where and when livestock are present. However, while carnivores responded as predicted, herbivores split in predicted response. Coyotes, also predators of sheep, had a near-zero, insignificant response to sheep presence. However, grazing was still retained in all models for coyotes, including the single-species model (i.e. without influence from other grazing-directed species). The community model also increased coyote's parameter estimate for grazing, suggesting that coyote may have a weak, positive response to grazing, although this covariate was not significant. This inability to find any significant predictors of coyote activity could be because they are an adaptive, generalist species that thrive under a wide range of conditions (McCue et al. 2014; Bastille-Rousseau et al. 2016).

Sheep not only shifted the likelihood of detecting individual species, but also altered the community structure of large mammals in their spatial and temporal shadow. The movement of sheep into a drainage simultaneously increased predator detectability and caused diverging changes in herbivore detectability, with it becoming less likely to encounter elk and more likely to encounter mule deer. These shifts in community dynamics can have varied downstream effects. Large carnivores exert powerful forces on ungulate populations (Beschta & Ripple 2009). Elk calf mortality, a topic of concern for managing elk populations, is sensitive to differing compositions of predator communities (Griffin et al. 2011). Black bear predation of elk calves, specifically in Idaho, is a prime influence on elk calf mortality and larger population trends (White et al. 2010). The predation of wolves on elk has been an impactful process in western ecosystems affecting not only elk populations but also riparian habitat health and biodiversity; wolf reintroduction in the 1990s has since caused a dramatic reversal in detrimental trophic cascades as wolf predation on elk was restored (Ripple & Beschta 2003; Creel & Christianson 2009; Marshall et al. 2013). Wolves also mediate foraging rates of deer

species, dramatically altering vegetative density and structure in areas of high wolf use (Flagel et al. 2016). As sheep draw wolves and bears to an area, they may thus be increasing predation pressure for both of the wild herbivore species, but more so for mule deer than elk.

Environmental Response

NDVI had the largest effect on wildlife detection probability. This measure of spatial and temporal greenness was a significant predictor for the detection processes of bear, mule deer, elk, and wolf. The herbivores, mule deer and elk, had lower detection probabilities with higher 16-day NDVI while the carnivores, bear and wolf, had higher detection probability with higher 16-day NDVI. However, NDVI only gives limited information about vegetation conditions, since it cannot definitively reveal the quality or structure of vegetation, which are important for determining ecologically relevant factors, such as shelter availability and forage palatability (Hopping et al. 2018). Therefore the increase in detection probability for bear and wolf indicate that these species are more likely to be detected in either more densely vegetated or greener spaces and times. These findings are supported by previous studies, which showed that vegetation type based on NDVI was a strong predictor of wolf habitat-selection (Muñoz-Fuentes et al. 2009) and that black bears prefer stands of greener vegetation both in high-undergrowth and dense conifer habitats (Fecske et al. 2002; Brodeur et al. 2008). Additionally, black bear have been shown to come into contact with sheep when following the same high biomass forage (Jorgensen 1983). Bears may be following signals of both livestock prey and greener forage. Conversely, I found that herbivores are more active in either more sparsely vegetated or browner areas and during times that any given area is more sparsely
vegetated or browner. Elk had a negative response to tree cover in their occupancy process, suggesting that elk prefer more open habitats with lower NDVI. This pattern might also be a result of predator avoidance, since elk have been shown to move away from areas of recent wolf activity (Middleton et al. 2013). Indeed, wolves had higher detection probability in greener and more densely vegetated areas and elk were negatively associated with wolves in the predation model. Combined, these lines of evidence suggest that elk are responding to predator movements, and that the change in NDVI across space and time mediates wildlife activity and community dynamics.

I found that mule deer were more active during warmer times and elk more active during cooler times, though in areas with browner or sparser vegetation for both species. These responses may be related to the "green wave" of rapidly increasing and short-lived new growth every spring, which some ungulate species have been shown to "surf" as green-up progresses across the growing season and landscape (Merkle et al. 2016). In the study by Merkle and colleagues, elk were shown to not interact with this green wave, while mule deer selected habitat at the crest of it. This helps explain the negative response to 16-day NDVI for mule deer- they reach habitats as temperatures climb but before they reach peak greenness. Then they likely stay in these more open habitats, even after plants begin to senesce. For elk, cooler temperatures and lower NDVI suggests a selection for more open areas, which is a known pattern for elk populations (Sawyer et al. 2007). Aspect and tree cover were two covariates that were significant in the singlespecies model for elk. Elk may be avoiding the green wave and predation pressure by retreating to cooler, more open areas. In some models, elk had a decreased detection probability in places and times of human activity. Elk are an important game animal for hunting in the study area. That elk either reduce their activity or retreat to new areas (thereby lowering detection probability at sampled camera sites) when humans are present suggests that they are actively avoiding humans. In particular, recreation in the system is affecting elk activity, given that human presence was greatest during the bow-elk hunting season and that most of the detected humans on cameras were hunters. The spatially explicit covariate of human use was retained in the occupancy process for elk, but was insignificant. This may help to explain elk responses to NDVI and temperature- if elk are avoiding human presence during peaks in summer recreation by retreating to areas of cooler, more open areas, then they would be less detectable in greener, warmer spaces and times.

Multi-species Modeling

Responses to grazing and NDVI changed depending on the species included in the model. Grazing was an especially strong predictor of detection in the community model and the magnitude of the grazing parameter estimate increased and confidence intervals tightened for wolves, bear, and deer when compared to single- or two-species models. Across multi-species modeling, the inclusion of as many species as possible has been linked with clearer, more useful models (Devarajan et al. 2020).

In the 2-species models, the significance of grazing's effect on wolf detections decreased and the magnitude of the 16-day NDVI parameter estimate increased relative to the single- and 5-species models. In these specific multi-species contexts, grazing lost importance and greenness gained importance for patterns of wolf activity. The elk \times wolf interaction intercept was significant and negative, showing that elk and wolf have low

probabilities of co-occupying space. This aligns with other work that shows elk as highly active in areas and times of recent wolf activity in an attempt to move away (Frair et al. 2005; Middleton et al. 2013). As elk successfully move to spatiotemporal refuges from wolves, they are detected in less-green areas while wolves are detected in greener areas.

The multiple structure approach I used in modeling was useful in revealing both individual species activity and understanding community dynamics. The community model provided the most significant inferences for wildlife activity responses to the environment and grazing, while 2-species models provided insights into trends in wolf and elk activity, and single-species models provided some species-specific responses lost in the sharing of a single model for the community, such as elk response to human presence. This multi-structure, multi-species approach helps fully understand the workings of this carnivore-livestock system.

Insights to Wildlife Management

These findings have several implications for livestock management in this system:

- 1. Both bears and wolves increase activity when sheep are in the local drainage,
- 2. The temporal processes of these predator species are more important and predictable than any exclusively spatial process, and

3. These predators are also drawn to greener and more densely-vegetated areas.

Many studies, including those performed in this study system, have focused on wolf-driven mortality of sheep (Treves et al. 2004; Steele et al. 2013; Bradley et al. 2015; DeCesare et al. 2018). However, these data show that black bears are drawn to sheep and kill them as well, as was seen on camera at a bear depredation site and in other studies (Horstman & Gunson 1982; Jorgensen 1983). Focusing on wolves as the main depredation source would not only fail to resolve predation pressure on sheep but could also reduce competitive pressure on bears and increase depredations by them. Wolves and bears have been shown to be interference competitors (Ballard et al. 2003) that depredate similar prey species (Fremmerlid & Latham 2009; Tigner et al. 2014), and bears have been shown to be opportunistic predators of pulse-driven resources (such as a band of sheep would be) (Tigner et al. 2014). Furthermore, it is important to recognize that an exclusively spatial approach to diagnosing risk in this system is not predictive of wildlife activity. As the activity of bears and wolves is tied to the spatiotemporal signals of moving sheep and changing greenness, understanding the temporal variance in depredation risk is key. Finally, both bears and wolves show increased activity and detection probability in areas of greener and more dense vegetation. This can be directly interpreted into insights managers and herders can make as they evaluate depredation risk throughout the grazing season. Adaptive management responses to changing environmental conditions has been successful in promoting coexistence in humanwildlife systems (Stringer et al. 2006; McCarthy & Possingham 2007; Carter & Linnell 2016). Developing tools that can recognize higher-risk spaces and times at fine temporal scales can better inform herder activity during grazing – whether trailing sheep to avoid spatiotemporal risk (Kuiper et al. 2015; Peña-Mondragón et al. 2017) or increased vigilance in spaces and times of higher risk (Stone et al. 2017). These insights form the knowledge needed to make further steps in promoting coexistence.

Study Limitations

The grazing covariate used in these models is representing more than just the physical presence of domestic sheep. Trailing sheep on public lands includes human herders, horses, herding dogs, and guard dogs that operate in the same spaces and times as sheep (Kinka & Young 2018).There is thus a range of activities and non-wildlife species associated with the grazing covariate, which serves as a proxy for an integrated social-ecological process that is difficult to disentangle. More in-depth analyses including dogs, horses, and types of human use (including herding, recreation, and hunting) would have to be included before any independent conclusions could be drawn about how those aspects affect the wildlife activity in this system.

The occupancy process was insignificant or a null (intercept-only) process across species and models. This shows that either the occupancy models did not accurately capture exclusively-spatial processes, or that this system is dominated by temporallyinformed processes. The focal species of this study are all large mammals with large home ranges that they can quickly traverse. For example, wolves have been shown to move quickly across long distances (Merrill & Mech 2000) and maintain occupancy over large areas (Mattisson et al. 2013). Elk are considered migratory in many systems, moving long distances yearly (Barker et al. 2019). Black bears have been shown to move continually over home ranges of widely varying sizes (Koehler & Pierce 2003; Karelus et al. 2017). In this system, an exclusively spatial occupancy process is unable to explain trends in wildlife activity. The temporal dynamics of wildlife activity across spaces varying in greenness and sheep presence therefore have more explanatory power in this system.

While it is unsurprising that predator species have increased detection probabilities in the same spatiotemporal places as bands of sheep and increased activity in spaces of denser or greener foliage, it is encouraging that given the relatively coarse spatial and temporal scale of the grazing covariate, the grazing signal was still detectable and significant in some key species. When compared to studies that included a livestock covariate that was exclusively spatial, the importance of having a spatiotemporal grazing covariate becomes readily apparent. Soofi and colleagues used sign survey from trail walks to estimate an exclusively spatial grazing presence covariate, and found that while other species had significant negative responses to grazing, grey wolves had a positive, insignificant response (Soofi et al. 2018). If wolves were responding to temporal pulses of grazing presence in the study area, their occurrence data may not have been enough to receive a significant signal based on the single spatial metric of livestock presence. Karimov and colleagues used distance to nearest herder camp as an exclusively spatial covariate to represent livestock, and found that intensity of wolf use was best explained by either a complex model involving terrain ruggedness, NDVI, and the quadratic of the distance to camp covariate, or simply terrain ruggedness (Karimov et al. 2018). In a rough montane system, the movement of livestock would be temporally dependent on terrain- ruggedness would correlate with slower navigation and so more rugged areas would have a positive response of predators selecting for livestock presence rather than terrain. A finer-scale accounting of the spatiotemporal movements of sheep in these system would have likely strengthened trends and may have made results significant in more species. Work must therefore be done to better quantify livestock movements spatially and temporally during grazing seasons. In addition, it must be noted that these observational studies do not allow for strictly causal interpretations of the effects of sheep on wildlife. Nonetheless, this study shows that an accurate spatiotemporal grazing covariate can provide predictive power and new insight into a livestock-carnivore system.

CONCLUSION

Livestock-carnivore interactions in rangelands are part of a complex humanwildlife system. Understanding how these interactions affect wildlife activity is necessary in promoting coexistence. Analyses that try to quantify grazing effects are a necessary first step. The modeling approach I undertook in this project advanced understanding of how carnivores and herbivores shift activities under the presence of sheep and the environmental and interspecies interactions that accompany and inform those shifts. These shifts revealed changes in community structure that may disrupt predator-prey dynamics when sheep move into an area. Developing and including a spatiotemporal grazing covariate was an important aspect of this study and improved predictive ability of models. Employing a scaffolded, multi-species modeling approach allowed for inferences in both individual species and community contexts.

In order to make these models more informative, we should: 1) develop ways to create a more accurate and fine-scale grazing covariate, 2) perform deeper inquiries into parsing the non-livestock signals of herders, horses, and dogs that lay within the grazing covariate, and 3) focus on analyzing the system using the more informative spatiotemporal detection process rather than the exclusively spatial occupancy process.

Next steps for this analysis include adapting these findings to conservation and management purposes. The creation of decision-support tools is a valuable product in human-wildlife systems (Jackson & Wangchuk 2004; Baruch-Mordo et al. 2011). The confirmed knowledge that predators of sheep increase their detection probability when sheep are in a drainage may not be novel to local stakeholders, but is an important documented step for planning and implementing new adaptive management techniques. Further analyses can also be conducted to determine specific likelihoods of predator detection in areas and times of concern. Modeling approaches can thus provide a more thorough understanding of a human-wildlife system to help promote coexistence in these landscapes.

REFERENCES

- Alkemade R, Reid RS, van den Berg M, de Leeuw J, Jeuken M. 2013. Assessing the impacts of livestock production on biodiversity in rangeland ecosystems. PNAS 110:6.
- Allred BW et al. 2021. Improving Landsat predictions of rangeland fractional cover with multitask learning and uncertainty. Methods in Ecology and Evolution **12**:1–9.
- ArcGIS Pro 2.6.0. 2020. Esri.
- Augustine DJ, Springer TL. 2013. Competition and facilitation between a native and a domestic herbivore: trade-offs between forage quantity and quality. Ecological Applications 23:850–863.
- Ausband DE, Rich LN, Glenn EM, Mitchell MS, Zager P, Miller DAW, Waits LP, Ackerman BB, Mack CM. 2014. Monitoring gray wolf populations using multiple survey methods: Monitoring Wolf Populations. The Journal of Wildlife Management 78:335–346.
- Ballard W, Carbyn L, Smith D. 2003. Wolf Interactions with Non-prey. USGS Northern Prairie Wildlife Research Center. Available from https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/usgsnpwrc/325.
- Barker KJ, Mitchell MS, Proffitt KM. 2019. Native forage mediates influence of irrigated agriculture on migratory behaviour of elk. Journal of Animal Ecology **88**:1100–1110.
- Baruch-Mordo S, Breck SW, Wilson KR, Broderick J. 2011. The Carrot or the Stick? Evaluation of Education and Enforcement as Management Tools for Human-Wildlife Conflicts. PLoS ONE 6:e15681.

- Bastille-Rousseau G, Rayl ND, Ellington EH, Schaefer JA, Peers MJL, Mumma MA, Mahoney SP, Murray DL. 2016. Temporal variation in habitat use, co-occurrence, and risk among generalist predators and a shared prey. Canadian Journal of Zoology 94:191–198.
- Beck JL, Peek JM. 2005. Diet Composition, Forage Selection, and Potential for Forage Competition Among Elk, Deer, and Livestock on Aspen–Sagebrush Summer Range. Rangeland Ecology & Management 58:135–147.
- Beck JL, Smith KT, Flinders JT, Clyde CL. 2013. Seasonal Habitat Selection by Elk in North Central Utah. Western North American Naturalist **73**:442–456.
- Belote RT, Faurby S, Brennan A, Carter NH, Dietz MS, Hahn B, McShea WJ, Gage J.
 2020. Mammal species composition reveals new insights into Earth's remaining wilderness. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 18:376–383.
- Beschta RL, Ripple WJ. 2009. Large predators and trophic cascades in terrestrial ecosystems of the western United States. Biological Conservation **142**:2401–2414.
- Blaum N, Tietjen B, Rossmanith E. 2010. Impact of Livestock Husbandry on Small- and Medium-Sized Carnivores in Kalahari Savannah Rangelands. The Journal of Wildlife Management 73:60–67.
- Bradley EH, Robinson HS, Bangs EE, Kunkel K, Jimenez MD, Gude JA, Grimm T. 2015. Effects of wolf removal on livestock depredation recurrence and wolf recovery in Montana, Idaho, and Wyoming: Effects of Wolf Removal. The Journal of Wildlife Management **79**:1337–1346.
- Brodeur V, Ouellet J-P, Courtois R, Fortin D. 2008. Habitat selection by black bears in an intensively logged boreal forest. Canadian Journal of Zoology **86**:1307–1316.
- Burton AC, Neilson E, Moreira D, Ladle A, Steenweg R, Fisher JT, Bayne E, Boutin S.
 2015. REVIEW: Wildlife camera trapping: a review and recommendations for linking surveys to ecological processes. Journal of Applied Ecology 52:675–685.

- Campos-Silva JV, Peres C A, Antunes AP, Valsecchi J, Pezzuti J. 2017. Communitybased population recovery of overexploited Amazonian wildlife. Perspectives in Ecology and Conservation **15**:266–270.
- Carter NH, Linnell JDC. 2016. Co-Adaptation Is Key to Coexisting with Large Carnivores. Trends in Ecology & Evolution **31**:575–578.
- Chen P, Gao Y, Lee ATL, Cering L, Shi K, Clark SG. 2016. Human–carnivore coexistence in Qomolangma (Mt. Everest) Nature Reserve, China: Patterns and compensation. Biological Conservation 197:18–26.
- Creel S, Christianson D. 2009. Wolf presence and increased willow consumption by Yellowstone elk: implications for trophic cascades. Ecology **90**:2454–2466.
- Creel S, Winnie J, Maxwell B, Hamlin K, Creel M. 2005. ELK ALTER HABITAT SELECTION AS AN ANTIPREDATOR RESPONSE TO WOLVES. Ecology 86:3387–3397.
- Crespin SJ, Simonetti JA. 2019. Reconciling farming and wild nature: Integrating human–wildlife coexistence into the land-sharing and land-sparing framework. Ambio **48**:131–138.
- DeCesare NicholasJ, Wilson SM, Bradley EH, Gude JA, Inman RM, Lance NJ, Laudon K, Nelson AA, Ross MS, Smucker TD. 2018. Wolf-livestock conflict and the effects of wolf management: Wolf-Livestock Conflict. The Journal of Wildlife Management 82:711–722.
- Devarajan K, Morelli TL, Tenan S. 2020. Multi-species occupancy models: review, roadmap, and recommendations. Ecography **43**:1612–1624.
- Didan K. 2015. MOD13Q1 MODIS/Terra Vegetation Indices 16-day L3 Global 250m SIN Grid V006. NASA EOSDIS Land Processes DAAC. Available from https://doi.org/10.5067/MODIS/MOD13Q1.006.
- du Toit JT, Cross PC, Valeix M. 2017. Managing the Livestock-Wildlife Interface on Rangelands. Pages 395–425 Rangeland Systems: Processes, Management and Challenges. Springer International Publishing.

- Eldridge DJ, Delgado-Baquerizo M. 2017. Continental-scale Impacts of Livestock Grazing on Ecosystem Supporting and Regulating Services. Land Degradation & Development 28:1473–1481.
- Expósito-Granados M et al. 2019. Human-carnivore relations: conflicts, tolerance and coexistence in the American West. Environmental Research Letters 14:123005.
- Favretto N, Luedeling E, Stringer LC, Dougill AJ. 2017. Valuing Ecosystem Services in Semi-arid Rangelands through Stochastic Simulation. Land Degradation & Development 28:65–73.
- Fecske DM, Barry RE, Precht FL, Quigley HB, Bittner SL, Webster T. 2002. HABITAT USE BY FEMALE BLACK BEARS IN WESTERN MARYLAND. Southeastern Naturalist 1:77–92.
- Fiske I, Chandler R. 2011. unmarked: An R package for Fitting Hierarchical Models of Wildlife Occurrence and Abundance. Journal of Statistical Software **43**:1–23.
- Flagel DG, Belovsky GE, Beyer DE. 2016. Natural and experimental tests of trophic cascades: gray wolves and white-tailed deer in a Great Lakes forest. Oecologia 180:1183–1194.
- Fleischer T. 1994. Ecological Costs of Livestock Grazing in Western North America. Conservation Biology **8**:17.
- Fortin D, Beyer HL, Boyce MS, Smith DW, Duchesne T, Mao JS. 2005. WOLVES INFLUENCE ELK MOVEMENTS: BEHAVIOR SHAPES A TROPHIC CASCADE IN YELLOWSTONE NATIONAL PARK. Ecology 86:1320–1330.
- Frair JL, Merrill EH, Visscher DR, Fortin D, Beyer HL, Morales JM. 2005. Scales of movement by elk (Cervus elaphus) in response to heterogeneity in forage resources and predation risk. Landscape Ecology 20:273–287.
- Fremmerlid M, Latham ADM. 2009. Lone Wolf, Canis lupus, Displaced from a Kill by an Adult Black Bear, Ursus americanus, in Northeastern Alberta. The Canadian Field-Naturalist 123:266–267.

- Fynn RWS, Augustine DJ, Peel MJS, de Garine-Wichatitsky M. 2016. Strategic management of livestock to improve biodiversity conservation in African savannahs: a conceptual basis for wildlife-livestock coexistence. Journal of Applied Ecology 53:388–397.
- Griffin KA et al. 2011. Neonatal mortality of elk driven by climate, predator phenology and predator community composition: Neonate elk calf survival across the northwestern USA. Journal of Animal Ecology **80**:1246–1257.
- Hanley ZL, Cooley HS, Maletzke BT, Wielgus RB. 2018. Cattle depredation risk by gray wolves on grazing allotments in Washington. Global Ecology and Conservation 16:e00453.
- Hijmans RJ. 2020. raster: Geographic Data Analysis and Modeling. R package version 3.4-5. Available from https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=raster.
- Hopping KA, Yeh ET, Gaerrang, Harris RB. 2018. Linking people, pixels, and pastures: A multi-method, interdisciplinary investigation of how rangeland management affects vegetation on the Tibetan Plateau. Applied Geography 94:147–162.
- Horn BKP. 1981. Hill Shading and the reflectance map. Proceedings of the IEEE **69**:14–47.
- Horstman LP, Gunson JR. 1982. Black Bear Predation on Livestock in Alberta. Wildlife Society Bulletin (1973-2006) 10:34–39. [Wiley, Wildlife Society].
- Jackson RM, Wangchuk R. 2004. A Community-Based Approach to Mitigating Livestock Depredation by Snow Leopards. Human Dimensions of Wildlife 9:1– 16.
- Jorgensen CJ. 1983. Bear-Sheep Interactions, Targhee National Forest. Bears: Their Biology and Management **5**:191–200. International Association for Bear Research and Management.
- Karanth KU, Gopalaswamy AM, Kumar NS, Vaidyanathan S, Nichols JD, MacKenzie DI. 2011. Monitoring carnivore populations at the landscape scale: occupancy modelling of tigers from sign surveys: Tiger occupancy modelling. Journal of Applied Ecology 48:1048–1056.

- Karelus DL, McCown JW, Scheick BK, van de Kerk M, Bolker BM, Oli MK. 2017. Effects of environmental factors and landscape features on movement patterns of Florida black bears. Journal of Mammalogy 98:1463–1478.
- Karimov K, Kachel SM, Hacklander K. 2018. Responses of snow leopards, wolves and wild ungulates to livestock grazing in the Zorkul Strictly Protected Area, Tajikistan. PLoS ONE 13.
- Keim JL, Lele SR, DeWitt PD, Fitzpatrick JJ, Jenni NS. 2019. Estimating the intensity of use by interacting predators and prey using camera traps. Journal of Animal Ecology 88:690–701.
- Ketchum Ranger District SNF. 2019. 2019 Annual Operating Instructions for Sheep and Goat Allotments. U.S. Forest Service.
- Kinka D, Young JK. 2018. A Livestock Guardian Dog by Any Other Name: Similar
 Response to Wolves Across Livestock Guardian Dog Breeds. Rangeland Ecology
 & Management 71:509–517.
- Koehler GM, Pierce DJ. 2003. BLACK BEAR HOME-RANGE SIZES IN WASHINGTON: CLIMATIC, VEGETATIVE, AND SOCIAL INFLUENCES. JOURNAL OF MAMMALOGY **84**:81–91.
- Kuiper TR, Loveridge AJ, Parker DM, Johnson PJ, Hunt JE, Stapelkamp B, Sibanda L, Macdonald DW. 2015. Seasonal herding practices influence predation on domestic stock by African lions along a protected area boundary. Biological Conservation 191:546–554.
- Lamb CT, Ford AT, McLellan BN, Proctor MF, Mowat G, Ciarniello L, Nielsen SE, Boutin S. 2020. The ecology of human–carnivore coexistence. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 117:17876–17883.
- Lamprey RH, Reid RS. 2004. Expansion of human settlement in Kenya's Maasai Mara: what future for pastoralism and wildlife? Journal of Biogeography **31**:997–1032.
- Laporte I, Muhly TB, Pitt JA, Alexander M, Musiani M. 2010. Effects of Wolves on Elk and Cattle Behaviors: Implications for Livestock Production and Wolf Conservation. PLoS ONE 5:e11954.

- Lark TJ, Spawn SA, Bougie M, Gibbs HK. 2020. Cropland expansion in the United States produces marginal yields at high costs to wildlife. Nature Communications 11.
- Long RA, Donovan TM, MacKay P, Zielinski WJ, Buzas JS. 2011. Predicting carnivore occurrence with noninvasive surveys and occupancy modeling. Landscape Ecology 26:327–340.
- Lukacs PM, Burnham KP, Anderson DR. 2010. Model selection bias and Freedman's paradox. Annals of the Institute of Statistical Mathematics **62**:117–125.
- Ma B, Xie Y, Zhang T, Zeng W, Hu G. 2020. Identification of conflict between wildlife living spaces and human activity spaces and adjustments in/around protected areas under climate change: A case study in the Three-River Source Region. Journal of Environmental Management 262:110322.
- MacKenzie D, Nichols J, Royle J, Pollock K, Bailey L, Hines J. 2005. Occupancy Estimation and Modeling. Academic Press.
- Madhusudan MD. 2004. Recovery of wild large herbivores following livestock decline in a tropical Indian wildlife reserve: Livestock decline and wild herbivore recovery. Journal of Applied Ecology 41:858–869.
- Maestas J, Jones MO, Pastick NJ, Rigge MB, Wylie BK, Garner L, Crist M, Homer C, Boyte S, Whitacre B. 2020. Annual Herbaceous Cover across Rangelands of the Sagebrush Biome. U.S. Geological Survey. Available from https://www.sciencebase.gov/catalog/item/5ec5159482ce476925eac3b7 (accessed March 5, 2021).
- Marescot L, Lyet A, Singh R, Carter N, Gimenez O. 2020. Inferring wildlife poaching in southeast Asia with multispecies dynamic occupancy models. Ecography 43:239– 250.
- Marshall KN, Hobbs NT, Cooper DJ. 2013. Stream hydrology limits recovery of riparian ecosystems after wolf reintroduction. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 280:20122977. Royal Society.

- Mattisson J, Sand H, Wabakken P, Gervasi V, Liberg O, Linnell JDC, Rauset GR,
 Pedersen HC. 2013. Home range size variation in a recovering wolf population:
 evaluating the effect of environmental, demographic, and social factors.
 Oecologia 173:813–825.
- Mazerolle MJ. 2020. AICcmodavg: Model selection and multimodel inference based on (Q)AIC(c). R package 2.3-1. Available from https://cran.r-project.org/package=AICcmodavg.
- McCARTHY MA, Possingham HP. 2007. Active Adaptive Management for Conservation. Conservation Biology **21**:956–963.
- McCue AJ, McGrath MJ, Wiersma YF. 2014. Benefits and drawbacks of two modelling approaches for a generalist carnivore: can models predict where Wile E. Coyote will turn up next? International Journal of Geographical Information Science 28:1590–1609.
- Merkle JA, Monteith KL, Aikens EO, Hayes MM, Hersey KR, Middleton AD, Oates BA, Sawyer H, Scurlock BM, Kauffman MJ. 2016. Large herbivores surf waves of green-up during spring. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 283:20160456.
- Merkle JA, Stahler DR, Smith DW. 2009. Interference competition between gray wolves and coyotes in Yellowstone National Park. Canadian Journal of Zoology 87:56– 63.
- Merrill SB, Mech DL. 2000. Details of Extensive Movements by Minnesota Wolves (Canis lupus). The American Midland Naturalist **144**:428–433.
- Middleton AD, Kauffman MJ, McWhirter DE, Jimenez MD, Cook RC, Cook JG, Albeke SE, Sawyer H, White PJ. 2013. Linking anti-predator behaviour to prey demography reveals limited risk effects of an actively hunting large carnivore. Ecology Letters 16:1023–1030.
- Milakovic B, Parker KL, Gustine DD, Lay RJ, Walker ABD, Gillingham MP. 2011.
 Habitat selection by a focal predator (Canis lupus) in a multiprey ecosystem of the northern Rockies. Journal of Mammalogy 92:568–582.

- Miller JRB, Stoner KJ, Cejtin MR, Meyer TK, Middleton AD, Schmitz OJ. 2016. Effectiveness of contemporary techniques for reducing livestock depredations by large carnivores: Human-Carnivore Coexistence. Wildlife Society Bulletin 40:806–815.
- Morehouse AT, Boyce MS. 2017. Troublemaking carnivores. Ecology and Society 22:13.
- Muñoz-Fuentes V, Darimont CT, Wayne RK, Paquet PC, Leonard JA. 2009. Ecological factors drive differentiation in wolves from British Columbia. Journal of Biogeography 36:1516–1531.
- National Agricultural Statistics Service (NASS), Agricultural Statistics Board, U.S. Department of Agriculture. 2010. Sheep and Goats Death Loss.
- National Agricultural Statistics Service (NASS), Agricultural Statistics Board, U.S. Department of Agriculture. 2011. Cattle Death Loss.
- Nelson AA, Kauffman MJ, Middleton AD, Jimenez MD, McWhirter DE, Barber J,
 Gerow K. 2012. Elk migration patterns and human activity influence wolf habitat
 use in the Greater Yellowstone Ecosystem. Ecological Applications 22:2293– 2307.
- Niedballa J, Sollmann R, Courtiol A, Wilting A. 2016. camtrapR: an R package for efficient camera trap data management. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 7:1457–1462.
- NOAA. 2020. Global Historical Climate Network (GCHN) Daily Observations. Available from https://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/cdo-web/datasets#GHCND (accessed August 26, 2020).
- Oakleaf JK, Murray DL, Oakleaf JR, Bangs EE, Mack CM, Smith DW, Fontaine JA, Jimenez MD, Meier TJ, Niemeyer CC. 2006. Habitat Selection by Recolonizing Wolves in the Northern Rocky Mountains of the United States. Journal of Wildlife Management **70**:554–563.
- Ontiri EM, Odino M, Kasanga A, Kahumbu P, Robinson LW, Currie T, Hodgson DJ. 2019. Maasai pastoralists kill lions in retaliation for depredation of livestock by lions. People and Nature 1:59–69.

- Page-Nicholson SK, Marnewick KA, Beverley G, Davies-Mostert HT, Watermeyer JP, Parker DM. 2017. Socio-Economic Factors Influencing Attitudes of Landowners Towards Free-Roaming Cheetahs. African Journal of Wildlife Research 47:114– 127.
- Papachristou TG, Dziba LE, Provenza FD. 2005. Foraging ecology of goats and sheep on wooded rangelands. Small Ruminant Research **59**:141–156.
- Peña-Mondragón JL, Castillo A, Hoogesteijn A, Martínez-Meyer E. 2017. Livestock predation by jaguars Panthera onca in south-eastern Mexico: the role of local peoples' practices. Oryx 51:254–262. Cambridge University Press.
- Pettorelli N, Vik JO, Mysterud A, Gaillard J-M, Tucker CJ, Stenseth NChr. 2005. Using the satellite-derived NDVI to assess ecological responses to environmental change. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 20:503–510.
- Prins HHT. 2000. Competition Between Wildlife and Livestock in Africa. Pages 51–80 in H. H. T. Prins, J. G. Grootenhuis, and T. T. Dolan, editors. Wildlife Conservation by Sustainable Use. Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht. Available from https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-011-4012-6 5 (accessed March 5, 2021).
- R Core Team. 2020. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing. Available from https://www.R-project.org/.
- Rea A, Skinner KD. 2009. Estimated Perennial Streams in Idaho. U.S. Geological Survey. Available from https://water.usgs.gov/lookup/getspatial?ds412_syntheticperennialstreams.
- Rich LN, Russell RE, Glenn EM, Mitchell MS, Gude JA, Podruzny KM, Sime CA, Laudon K, Ausband DE, Nichols JD. 2013. Estimating occupancy and predicting numbers of gray wolf packs in Montana using hunter surveys. The Journal of Wildlife Management 77:1280–1289.
- Ripple WJ, Beschta RL. 2003. Wolf reintroduction, predation risk, and cottonwood recovery in Yellowstone National Park. Forest Ecology and Management 184:299–313.

- Robinson NP, Allred BW, Naugle DE, Jones MO. 2019. Patterns of rangeland productivity and land ownership: Implications for conservation and management. Ecological Applications 29. Available from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/eap.1862 (accessed March 4, 2021).
- Rota CT, Ferreira MAR, Kays RW, Forrester TD, Kalies EL, McShea WJ, Parsons AW, Millspaugh JJ. 2016. A multispecies occupancy model for two or more interacting species. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 7:1164–1173.
- Rottstock T, Göttert T, Zeller U. 2020. Relatively undisturbed African savannas an important reference for assessing wildlife responses to livestock grazing systems in European rangelands. Global Ecology and Conservation **23**:e01124.
- Royle AJ, Dorazio RM. 2008. Hierarchical Modeling and Inference in Ecology. Academic Press.
- RStudio Team. 2020. RStudio: Integrated Development for R. RStudio. Available from http://www.rstudio.com/.
- Rutter SM. 2006. Diet preference for grass and legumes in free-ranging domestic sheep and cattle: Current theory and future application. Applied Animal Behaviour Science **97**:17–35.
- Sala OE, Yahdjian L, Havstad K, Agular MR. 2017. Rangeland Ecosystem Services:
 Nature's Supply and Human's Demand. Pages 467–489 Rangeland Systems:
 Processes, Management, and Challenges. Springer International Publishing.
- Sauer JR, Blank PJ, Zipkin EF, Fallon JE, Fallon FW. 2013. Using multi-species occupancy models in structured decision making on managed lands: Bird Occupancy and Management. The Journal of Wildlife Management 77:117–127.
- Sawtooth National Forest Land & Resources Management. (n.d.). Available from https://www.fs.usda.gov/land/sawtooth/landmanagement (accessed March 4, 2021).

- Sawyer H, Nielson RM, Lindzey FG, Keith L, Powell JH, Abraham AA. 2007. Habitat Selection of Rocky Mountain Elk in a Nonforested Environment. The Journal of Wildlife Management 71:868–874.
- Schuette P, Wagner AP, Wagner ME, Creel S. 2013. Occupancy patterns and niche partitioning within a diverse carnivore community exposed to anthropogenic pressures. Biological Conservation 158:301–312.
- Silver SC, Ostro LET, Marsh LK, Maffei L, Noss AJ, Kelly MJ, Wallace RB, Gómez H, Ayala G. 2004. The use of camera traps for estimating jaguar *Panthera onca* abundance and density using capture/recapture analysis. Oryx **38**:148–154.
- Soofi M et al. 2018. Livestock grazing in protected areas and its effects on large mammals in the Hyrcanian forest, Iran. Biological Conservation **217**:377–382.
- Srivathsa A, Puri M, Karanth KK, Patel I, Kumar NS. 2019. Examining human–carnivore interactions using a socio-ecological framework: sympatric wild canids in India as a case study. Royal Society Open Science 6:182008.
- Steele JR, Rashford BS, Foulke TK, Tanaka JA, Taylor DT. 2013. Wolf (Canis lupus)
 Predation Impacts on Livestock Production: Direct Effects, Indirect Effects, and
 Implications for Compensation Ratios. Rangeland Ecology & Management
 66:539–544.
- Stone SA, Breck SW, Timberlake J, Haswell PM, Najera F, Bean BS, Thornhill DJ. 2017. Adaptive use of nonlethal strategies for minimizing wolf–sheep conflict in Idaho. Journal of Mammalogy 98:33–44.
- Stringer LC, Dougill AJ, Fraser E, Hubacek K, Prell C, Reed MS. 2006. Unpacking Participation in the Adaptive Management of Social-ecological Systems: a Critical Review. Ecology and Society 11. Available from https://www.ecologyandsociety.org/vol11/iss2/art39/ (accessed March 5, 2021).
- Tigner J, Bayne EM, Boutin S. 2014. Black bear use of seismic lines in Northern Canada. The Journal of Wildlife Management **78**:282–292.
- Treves A, Karanth KU. 2003. Human-Carnivore Conflict and Perspectives on Carnivore Management Worldwide. Conservation Biology **17**:1491–1499.

- Treves A, Naughton-Treves L, Harper EK, Mladenoff DJ, Rose RA, Sickley TA, Wydeven AP. 2004. Predicting Human-Carnivore Conflict: a Spatial Model Derived from 25 Years of Data on Wolf Predation on Livestock. Conservation Biology 18:114–125.
- United States Census Bureau. 2020, May 7. City and Town Population Totals: 2010-2019. Available from https://www.census.gov/data/tables/timeseries/demo/popest/2010s-total-cities-and-towns.html.
- U.S. Department of Agriculture, Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service (APHIS).
 2018. Program Data Report G- 2018, Animals Dispersed/ Killed or Euthanized/ Removed or Destroyed / Freed or Relocated. Available from https://www.aphis.usda.gov/aphis/ourfocus/wildlifedamage/pdr/?file=PDR-G_Report&p=2018:INDEX:
- U.S. Department of Agriculture, Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service (APHIS).
 2019. Program Data Report G- 2019, Animals Dispersed/ Killed or Euthanized/ Removed or Destroyed / Freed or Relocated. Available from https://www.aphis.usda.gov/aphis/ourfocus/wildlifedamage/pdr/?file=PDR-G Report&p=2019:INDEX:
- U.S. Geological Survey. 2019, March 12. National Elevation Dataset for Idaho (1 arc second ~30-meter).
- U.S. Geological Survey, U.S. Department of Agriculture, Natural Resources
 Conservation Service. 2013. Federal standards and procedures for the National
 Watershed Boundary Dataset (WBD). 11-A3; SectionA: Federal Standards in
 Book 11 Collection and Delineation of Spatial Data.
- Van Berkel T. 2014. Camera trapping for wildlife conservation: expedition field techniques. Geography Outdoors, London.
- Venter O et al. 2016. Sixteen years of change in the global terrestrial human footprint and implications for biodiversity conservation. Nature Communications 7:12558.

- White CG, Zager P, Gratson MW. 2010. Influence of Predator Harvest, Biological Factors, and Landscape on Elk Calf Survival in Idaho. Journal of Wildlife Management 74:355–369.
- Wilkinson CE et al. 2020. An ecological framework for contextualizing carnivore– livestock conflict. Conservation Biology **34**:854–867.
- Wilson MFJ, O'Connell B, Brown C, Guinan JC, Grehan AJ. 2007. Multiscale Terrain Analysis of Multibeam Bathymetry Data for Habitat Mapping on the Continental Slope. Marine Geodesy **30**:3–35.
- Zimmerman GT, Neuenschwander LF. 1984. Livestock Grazing Influences on Community Structure, Fire Intensity, and Fire Frequency within the Douglas-Fir/Ninebark Habitat Type. Journal of Range Management **37**:104.
- Zipkin EF, Andrew Royle J, Dawson DK, Bates S. 2010. Multi-species occurrence models to evaluate the effects of conservation and management actions. Biological Conservation 143:479–484.

APPENDIX

ranking ($\Delta AICc < 2$). The shrunk averaged parameter estimates are also included in these tables. Any significant parameter estimates Below are the complete model tables for single-, two-, and five-species models. In total 51 models were included as topare in bold.

Single-species Models

Bear

Detection Process

Model	AAICe	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Year
Bear Averaged	-	-	-1.870 [-2.340, -1.390]	0.300 [-0.210, 0.810]	0.290 [0.090, 0.490]	-0.230 [-0.720, 0.260]
Bear 1	0.000	0.378	-1.911 [-2.270, -1.539]	0.426 [0.016, 0.822]	0.295 [0.097, 0.499]	-0.217 [-0.682, 0.289]
Bear 2	1.813	0.153	-1.754 [-2.216, -1.344]	1	0.281 [0.085, 0.481]	-0.250 [-0.671, 0.198]

Process	
Occupancy	•

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Season Mean NDVI	Distance to Stream	Human Use	Year
Bear Averaged	I		-124.2 [-460.6, 212.3]	-131.6 [-484.4, 221.3]	72.9 [-120.1, 265.8]	153.5 [-281.9, 588.9]	524.9 [-909.2, 1959]
Bear 1	0.000	0.378	-136.0 [-170.5, - 117.2]	-144.0 [-159.6, - 135.3]	79.8 [68.4, 87.2]	168.4 [159.9, 256.6]	575.2 [498.3, 593.0]
Bear 2	1.813	0.153	-94.9 [-149.8, - 89.3]	-100.8 [-108.6, - 79.3]	55.9 [49.6, 67.2]	116.6 [108.8, 196.0]	400.5 [293.3, 435.1]

e
ot
\geq
ŭ

Detection Process

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing
Coyote Averaged	-	-	-1.640 [-1.860, -1.420]	0.030 [-0.200, 0.270]
Coyote 1	0.000	0.074	-1.630 [-1.845,-1.428]	1
Coyote 2	1.716	0.031	-1.670 [-1.921, -1.435]	0.140 [-0.284, 0.549]
Coyote 3	1.953	0.028	-1.620 [-1.841, -1.422]	1

SSS	
Proce	
ancy	
Occup	•

Model	AAICc	AICc Weight	Intercept	Year
Coyote Averaged	-		0.710 [0.080, 1.330]	0.050 [-0.470, 0.580]
Coyote 1	0.000	0.074	0.738 [0.232, 1.319]	
Coyote 2	1.716	0.031	0.743 [0.236, 1.327]	
Coyote 3	1.953	0.028	0.580 [-0.210, 1.606]	0.241 [-0.921, 1.287]

<u>Mule Deer</u>

Detection Process

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Temp.	Year
Deer Averaged		-	-0.120 [-0.340, 0.110]	0.570 [0.290, 0.840]	-0.090 [-0.230, 0.040]	0.140 [0.030, 0.260]	0.490 [0.230, 0.750]
Deer 1	0000.0	0.0462	-0.117 [-0.343, 0.110]	0.564 [0.287, 0.840]	-0.114 [-0.231, 0.002]	0.139 [0.024, 0.254]	0.490 [0.232, 0.748]
Deer 2	0.3642	0.0385	-0.119 [-0.347, 0.110]	0.564 [0.287, 0.840]	-0.115 [-0.231, 0.002]	0.140 [0.024, 0.254]	0.492 [0.234, 0.751]
Deer 3	0.9772	0.0283	-0.125 [-0.355, 0.105]	0.562 [0.286, 0.838]	-0.115 [-0.232, 0.002]	0.141 [0.026, 0.257]	0.499 [0.238, 0.760]

ear	489 0.232, 0.747]	482 1.225, 0.739]	489 0.232, 0.747]	491 .233, 0.749]	484 1.226, 0.742]
Temp.	0.139 [0.024, 0.254] [0	0.149 0. [0.035, 0.264] [0	0.138 [0.023, 0.253] [0	0.139 [0.024, 0.254] [0	0.150 0. 0 . 0 . 0 . 0 . 0 . 0 . 0
16-day NDVI	-0.114 [-0.231, 0.002]	1	-0.114 [-0.230, 0.003]	-0.114 [-0.230, 0.003]	1
Grazing	0.565 [0.288, 0.841]	0.573 [0.297, 0.849]	0.565 [0.289, 0.841]	0.564 [0.288, 0.841]	0.571 [0.296, 0.847]
Intercept	-0.116 [-0.343, 0.111]	-0.106 [-0.332, 0.120]	-0.116 [-0.343, 0.111]	-0.118 [-0.345, 0.110]	-0.108 [-0.335, 0.119]
AICc Wt	0.0265	0.0240	0.0212	0.0194	0.0191
AAICe	1.1079	1.3085	1.5599	1.7348	1.7660
Model	Deer 4	Deer 5	Deer 6	Deer 7	Deer 8

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	IVUN	Aspect	TRI	Human Use	Year
Deer Averaged	1	1	3.59 [0.960, 6.220]	-0.080 [-0.840, 0.680]	0.080 [-0.650, 0.810]	-0.670 [-2.940, 1.600]	0.440 [-2.050, 2.940]	7.390 [-97.2, 111.9]
Deer 1	0.0000	0.0462	4.060 [0.913, 7.201]	1	1	-1.640 [-4.152, 0.873]	1	9.850 [-164.7, 184.4]
Deer 2	0.3642	0.0385	3.000 [1.504, 4.493]	1	1	1	1	8.820 [-95.2, 112.9]
Deer 3	0.9772	0.0283	3.880 [2.304, 5.448]	1	1	1	1	1
Deer 4	1.1079	0.0265	3.700 [0.445, 6.945]	1	1	-1.300 [-3.979, 1.383]	1.320 [-1.353, 3.994]	7.220 [-22.8, 37.3]

88

Occupancy Process

(ear	150 -66.4, 82.7]	.042 -13.95, 1.05]	.387 -10.56, .0.56]	.000 -10.56, .0.56]
Human Use	-	3.028 5 [-1.571, [7.627] 3		-
TRI	-1.640 [-4.149, 0.865]	1	1	I
Aspect	1	0.813 [-1.006, 2.632]	1	ł
IVUN	1	1	-0.912 [-2.846, 1.022]	1
Intercept	4.050 [0.923, 7.184]	3.257 [0.771, 5.743]	3.441 [1.281, 5.600]	3.000 [1.511, 4.495]
AICe Wt	0.0240	0.0212	0.0194	0.0191
AAICc	1.3085	1.5599	1.7348	1.7660
Model	Deer 5	Deer 6	Deer 7	Deer 8

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Temperature	Human Presence	Year
Elk Averaged	1	1	-0.920 [-1.300, - 0.540]	-0.100 [-0.420, 0.220]	-0.220 [-0.370, -0.070]	-0.180 [-0.330, -0.040]	-0.430 [-0.800, -0.060]	-0.100 [-0.480, 0.290]
Elk 1	0.0000	0.0449	-0.933 [-1.284, -0.582]	1	-0.219 [-0.369, -0.068]	-0.191 [-0.337, -0.442]	-0.424 [-0.791, -0.056]	-0.105 [-0.483, -0.272]
Elk 2	0.4520	0.0358	-0.850 [-1.219, -0.480]	-0.244 [-0.589, 0.100]	-0.221 [-0.371, -0.071]	-0.181 [-0.329, -0.034]	-0433 [-0.801, -0.065]	-0.124 [-0.502, 0.254]
Elk 3	0.5055	0.0349	-0.953 [-1.315, -0.591]	1	-0.223 [-0.374, -0.073]	-0.185 [-0.332, -0.038]	-0.427 [-0.794, -0.060]	-0.086 [-0.473, 0.300]

90

Detection Process

Elk

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Temperature	Human Presence	Year
Elk 4	0.9341	0.0282	-0.929 [-1.281, -0.578]	ł	-0.218 [-0.368, -0.068]	-0.189 [-0.336, -0.043]	-0.426 [-0.794, -0.059]	-0.109 [-0.487, 0.268]
Elk 5	1.0933	0.0260	-0.869 [-1.248, -0.490]	-0.240 [-0.585, 0.105]	-0.225 [-0.376, -0.074]	-0.176 [-0.324, -0.029]	- 0.436 [-0.804, -0.068]	-0.436 [-0.494, 0.279]
Elk 6	1.2455	0.0241	-1.016 [-1.378, -0.653]	I	- 0.221 [-0.371, -0.070]	-0.185 [-0.332, -0.039]	- 0.419 [-0.785, -0.052]	-0.020 [-0.407, 0.367]
Elk 7	1.3404	0.0230	-0.941 [-1.300, -0.583]	1	-0.223 [-0.373, -0.072]	-0.185 [-0.331, -0.038]	- 0.431 [-0.798, -0.064]	-0.099 [-0.482, 0.285]
Elk 8	1.4348	0.0219	-0.845 [-1.215, -0.476]	-0.245 [-0.590, 0.099]	-0.220 [-0.370, -0.070]	-0.180 [-0.327, -0.033]	-0.436 [-0.805, -0.067]	-0.128 [-0.507, 0.250]
Elk 9	1.8701	0.0176	-0.936 [-1.319, -0.554]	-0.229 [-0.574, 0.115]	-0.223 [-0.373, -0.072]	- 0.177 [-0.324, -0.029]	- 0.427 [-0.818, -0.080]	-0.039 [-0.428, 0.351]

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Temperature	Human Presence	Year
Elk 10	1.8829	0.0175	-0.963 [-1.331, -0.595]	1	-0.223 [-0.374, -0.073]	-0.181 [-0.328, -0.034]	-0.449 [-0.818, -0.080]	-0.077 [-0.470, 0.316]
Elk 11	1.9651	0.0168	-0.857 [-1.233, -0.481]	-0.242 [-0.587, 0.103]	- 0.224 [-0.375, -0.074]	- 0.176 [-0.323, -0.028]	-0.440 [-0.809, -0.072]	-0.119 [-0.503, 0.265]

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Aspect	Slope	Human Use	Year
Elk Averaged	ł	ł	0.760 [-0.150, 1.680]	0.170 [-0.380, 0.710]	0.130 [-0.400, 0.660]	0.030 [-0.280, 0.330]	0.850 [-0.540, 2.230]
Elk 1	0.0000	0.0449	0.592 [-0.167, 1.352]	1	1	1	1.087 [-0.016, 2.190]
Elk 2	0.4520	0.0358	0.568 [-0.180, 1.316]	1	1	1	1.108 [0.014, 2.202]
Elk 3	0.5055	0.0349	0.663 [-0.174, 1.499]	0.405 [-0.199, 1.009]	1	1	1.087 [-0.061, 2.235]
Elk 4	0.9341	0.0282	0.836 [-0.070, 1.741]	1	0.408 [-0.271, 1.088]	1	0.689 [-0.614, 1.992]
Elk 5	1.0933	0.0260	0.628 [-0.184, 1.440]	0.390 [-0.200, 0.980]	1	-	1.114 [-0.20, 2.248]
Elk 6	1.2455	0.0241	1.230 [0.646, 1.817]	1	1	1	-

Occupancy Process

ſ

Model	ΔΑΙCc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Aspect	Slope	Human Use	Year
Elk 7	1.3404	0.0230	0.887 [-0.038, 1.813]	0.419 [-0.176, 1.013]	0.429 [-0.244, 1.101]	1	0.714 [-0.587, 2.014]
Elk 8	1.4348	0.0219	0.809 [-0.080, 1.699]	1	0.406 [-0.265, 1.077]	1	0.713 [-0.575, 2.002]
Elk 9	1.8701	0.0176	1.210 [0.632, 1.790]	1		-	1
Elk 10	1.8829	0.0175	0.503 [-0.398, 1.404]	0.416 [-0.209, 1.042]		0.446 [-0.473, 1.365]	1.554 [0.036, 3.073]
Elk 11	1.9651	0.0168	0.855 [-0.049, 1.760]	0.407 [-0.177, 0.991]	0.427 [-0.237, 1.091]	1	0.739 [-0.547, 2.025]
<u>Mountain Lion</u>

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	Temperature	Human Presence	Year
Mountain Lion Averaged	1	1	-3.450 [-4.160, -2.740]	0.010 [-0.280, 0.300]	0.130 [-0.330, 0.580]	0.030 [-0.270, 0.320]	0.130 [-0.760, 1.030]
Mountain Lion 1	0.0000	0.0531	-3.403 [-4.067, -2.738]	1	1	1	0.322 [-0.546, 1.191]
Mountain Lion 2	0.0047	0.0530	-3.644 [-4.403, -2.884]	1	0.342 [-0.073, 0.757]	1	-171.8 [-0.597, 1.147]
Mountain Lion 3	0.2122	0.0478	-3.771 [-4.493, -3.048]	1	0.348 [-0.053, 0.749]	1	0.367 [-0.516, 1.250]
Mountain Lion 4	0.2592	0.0467	-3.320 [-3.751, -2.898]	1	1	1	1

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	Temperature	Human Presence	Year
Mountain Lion 5	0.5211	0.0409	-3.249 [-3.766, -2.732]	0.083 [-0.833, 0.999]	1	1	I
Mountain Lion 6	0.7486	0.0365	-3.290 [-3.711, -2.859]	1	1	1	1
Mountain Lion 7	0.7947	0.0357	-3.593 [-4.256, -2.931]	1	1	1	0.518 [-0.347, 1.384]
Mountain Lion 8	1.2196	0.0289	-3.300 [-3.724, -2.872]	1	1	1	1
Mountain Lion 9	1.3686	0.0268	-3.565 [-4.341, -2.790]	1	1	0.397 [-0.476, 1.270]	0.361 [-0.510, 1.232]
Mountain Lion 10	1.4239	0.0261	-3.340 [-4.106, -2.573]	-	0.666 [0.268, 1.064]	-	-0.827 [-1.705, 0.051]
Mountain Lion 11	1.9720	0.0198	-3.310 [-3.737, -2.886]	-	1		I

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Trees	Distance to Stream	Elevation
Mountain Lion Averaged		1	76.3 [-155.2, 307.8]	-102.5 [-385.3, 180.3]	-0.140 [-2.380, 2.100]	-49.7 [-224.1, 124.8]
Mountain Lion 1	0.0000	0.0531	106.9 [-85.5, 299.2]	-152.7 [-435.3, 129.9]	-	-93.2 [-266.8, 80.3]
Mountain Lion 2	0.0047	0.0530	83.2 [-70.7, 237.1]	-118.4 [-347.7, 111.0]	-	-72.3 [-214.3, 69.7]
Mountain Lion 3	0.2122	0.0478	61.6 [-73.9, 197.0]	-73.6 [-235.4, 88.2]		
Mountain Lion 4	0.2592	0.0467	40.1 [-27.3, 107.6]	-48.1 [-130.4, 34.2]	-	
Mountain Lion 5	0.5211	0.0409	105.3 [-89.3, 300.0]	-150.3 [-436.1, 135.4]		-92.0 [-269.0, 84.9]

Occupancy Process (a)

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Trees	Distance to Stream	Elevation
Mountain Lion 6	0.7486	0.0365	113.7 [-94.2, 321.5]	-146.1 [-420.5, 128.3]		-72.7 [-210.8, 65.5]
Mountain Lion 7	0.7947	0.0357	65.8 [-80.5, 212.1]	-79.1 [-256.5, 98.2]		1
Mountain Lion 8	1.2196	0.0289	69.4 [-106.6, 245.4]	-58.2 [-208.2, 91.7]		-46.8 [-168.0, 74.3]
Mountain Lion 9	1.3686	0.0268	180.8 [-365.5, 727.1]	-247.7 [-877.4, 382.0]		-151.9 [-536.9, 233.1]
Mountain Lion 10	1.4239	0.0261	-77.3 [-230.6, 76.1]			1
Mountain Lion 11	1.9720	0.0198	57.4 [-46.5, 161.3]	-74.3 [-210.0, 61.5]	-2.88 [-11.52, 5.747]	1

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Aspect	Slope	Human Use	Year
Mountain Lion Averaged		1	13.700 [-35.7, 63.1]	-4.690 [-55.9, 46.5]	45.2 [-127.2, 217.7]	-122.4 [-557.7, 312.8]
Mountain Lion 1	0.0000	0.0531	25.7 [-22.5, 73.8]	1	1	-221.4 [-623.6, 180.9]
Mountain Lion 2	0.0047	0.0530	19.9 [-18.0, <i>5</i> 7.8]	1	1	-171.8 [-499.2, 155.6]
Mountain Lion 3	0.2122	0.0478	1	1	119.2 [-141.4, 379.7]	-42.9 [-159.0, 73.2]
Mountain Lion 4	0.2592	0.0467	1	1	77.8 [-52.8, 208.4]	-27.8 [-82.8, 27.2]
Mountain Lion 5	0.5211	0.0409	25.1 [-22.1, 72.4]	1	1	-218.2 [-627.1, 190.6]

Occupancy Process (b)

ſ

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Aspect	Slope	Human Use	Year
Mountain Lion 6	0.7486	0.0365	1	1	49.3 [-42.7, 141.2]	-168.7 [-478.9, 141.5]
Mountain Lion 7	0.7947	0.0357	1	1	128.0 [-158.4, 414.4]	-45.9 [-170.1, 78.4]
Mountain Lion 8	1.2196	0.0289	20.7 [-33.8, 75.2]	1	1	-107.8 [-381.9, 166.3]
Mountain Lion 9	1.3686	0.0268	41.2 [-67.2, 149.6]	1	1	-367.6 [-1355, 620.1]
Mountain Lion 10	1.4239	0.0261	20.7 [-20.1, 61.5]	-74.8 [-222.0, 72.4]	31.6 [-32.2, 95.3]	150.7 [-144.7, 446.0]
Mountain Lion 11	1.9720	0.0198	1	1	114.49 [-93.1, 322.0]	-43.3 [-130.5, 43.9]

Moose

Detection Process

Model	AAICc	AICe Wt	Intercept	Year
Moose 1	0.000	0.237	-2.949 [-3.529, -2.368]	0.681 [-0.004, 1.366]

Occupancy Process (a)

Distance to Stream	-89.98 [-2426, 2245]
Shrubs	191.41 [-10121, 10503]
Forbes	187.72 [-3440, 3816]
Trees	383.67 [-10502, 11269]
IAUN	-6.580 [-5655, 5641]
Intercept	-2.660 [-14415, 14410]
AICc Wt	0.237
AAICc	0.000
Model	Moose 1

(q)	ŀ
Process	
Occupancy	

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Elevation	Aspect	Slope	TRI	Human Use	Year
Moose 1	0.000	0.237	-1.85 [-5193, 5190]	-86.47 [NA]	-128.95 [-6674, 6416]	-8.01 [NA]	237.76 [-14563, 15039]	132.73 [-14791, 15056]

Wolf

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Year
Wolf Averaged			-3.980 [-5.970, -1.980]	0.910 [0.050, 1.770]	0.530 [-0.300, 1.370]	0.280 [-1.490, 2.040]
Wolf 1	0.000	0.118	-4.285 [-6.471, -2.099]	0.981 [0.132, 1.831]	0.802 [0.329, 1.276]	0.418 [-1.693, 2.528]
Wolf 2	1.369	0.060	-3.365 [-3.882, -2.849]	0.768 [-0.058, 1.593]	-	1

Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	IAUN	Aspect	Slope	Human Use	Year
Wolf Average d	1	1	-101.9 [-392.2, 188.4]	24.4 [-120.5, 168.8]	41.2 [-61.6, 144.0]	-11.26 [-47.0, 24.5]	-2.610 [-16.01, 10.79]	162.1 [-288.7, 613.0]
Wolf 1	0.000	0.118	-83.2 [-268.0, 101.7]	1	42.8 [-51.6, 137.2]	-16.9 [-56.4, 22.5]	1	138.0 [-166.6, 442.5]
Wolf 2	1.3694	0.0595	-139.0 [-558.1, 280.1]	72.0 [-149.7, 293.7]	38.0 [-79.5, 155.5]	1	-7.79 [-27.3, 849.7]	210.08 [-429.6, 849.7]

Occupancy Process

5
G
Ъ
0
\geq
GS
Ē
Ð
2
\$
<u> </u>
×
5
Ē

Predation

Species	Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Temperature	Human Presence	Year
Elk	Predation Averaged	-	1	-1.010 [-1.350, -0.670]	-0.070 [-0.360, 0.210]	-0.230 [-0.380, -0.080]	-0.200 [-0.350, -0.060]	-0.080 [-0.450, 0.290]	-0.090 [-0.460, 0.270]
Elk	Predation 1	0.000	0.225	-1.060 [-1.376, -0.744]	1	- 0.211 [-0.377, -0.082]	- 0.211 [-0.355, -0.067]	1	-0.079 [-0.440, 0.281]
Elk	Predation 2	0.805	0.150	-0.991 [-1.324, -0.658]	-0.210 [-0.552, 0.133]	-0.231 [-0.378, -0.084]	-0.202 [-0.347, -0.056]	1	-0.096 [-0.457, 0.265]
Elk	Predation 3	1.098	0.130	-0.910 [-1.249, -0.572]	1	-0.218 [-0.366, -0.070]	-0.193 [-0.339, -0.048]	- 0.452 [-0.816, -0.088]	-0.132 [-0.497, 0.233]

Species	Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Temperature	Human Presence	Year
Elk	Predation 4	1.234	0.121	-1.062 [-1.380, -0.744]	1	- 0.229 [-0.377, -0.081]	-0.209 [-0.353, -0.065]	1	-0.076 [-0.438, 0.286]
Elk	Predation 5	1.525	0.105	-0.995 [-1.330, -0.659]	-0.213 [-0.556, 0.130]	- 0.232 [-0.379, -0.084]	-0.201 [-0.346, -0.056]	1	-0.090 [-0.453, 0.273]
Wolf	Predation Averaged	1	ł	-5.100 [-7.150, -3.050]	0.340 [-0.690, 1.370]	0.830 [0.350, 1.310]	-0.040 [-0.470, 0.380]	-0.060 [-0.540, 0.430]	1.320 [-0.700, 3.330]
Wolf	Predation 1	0.000	0.225	-4.997 [-7.005, -2.988]	1	0.794 [0.337, 1.250]	-0.046 [-0.470, 0.378]	1	1.325 [-0.696, 3.346]
Wolf	Predation 2	0.805	0.150	-5.305 [-7.323, -3.287]	0.963 [0.116, 1.811]	0.892 [0.407, 1.376]	-0.045 [-0.463, 0.373]	1	1.289 [-0.691, 3.269]
Wolf	Predation 3	1.098	0.130	-4.920 [-6.941, -2.898]	1	0.808 [0.348, 1.268]	-0.035 [-0.462, 0.392]	-0.315 [-1.325, 0.696]	1.308 [-0.715, 3.330]

Species	Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Temperature	Human Presence	Year
Wolf	Predation 4	1.234	0.121	-4.997 [-7.006, -2.988]	-	0.793 [0.336, 1.250]	-0.049 [-0.473, 0.376]	1	1.323 [-0.699, 3.344]
Wolf	Predation 5	1.525	0.105	-5.363 [-7.432, -3.294]	0.966 [0.115, 1.817]	0.894 [0.407, 1.380]	-0.051 [-0.471, 0.370]		1.337 [-0.694, 3.368]

Year	8.050 [3.510, 12.58]	8.382 [3.673, 13.090]	8.113 [3.566, 12.659]	7 .880 [3.538, 12.23]
Aspect	3.590 [1.380, 5.800]	3.739 [1.477, 6.000]	3.622 [1.435, 5.810]	3.520 [1.366, 5.681]
Elevation	-0.100 [-0.710, 0.500]	-0.205 [-1.015, 0.604]	-0.192 [-0.981, 0.598]	-
Trees	-1.690 [-2.960, -0.410]	-1.756 [-3.047, -0.465]	-1.681 [-2.917, -0.446]	-1.640 [-2.896, -0.381]
Intercept	4.200 [1.320, 7.07]	4.382 [1.427, 7.337]	4.167 [1.385, 6.950]	4.150 [1.285, 7.006]
AICc Wt	1	0.225	0.150	0.130
AAICc	1	0.000	0.805	1.098
Model	Predation Averaged	Predation 1	Predation 2	Predation 3
Species	Elk	Elk	Elk	Elk

Occupancy Process

Species	Model	AAICe	AICc Wt	Intercept	Trees	Elevation	Aspect	Year
Elk	Predation 4	1.234	0.121	4.110 [1.243, 6.973]	-1.660 [-2.934, -0.381]	1	3.490 [1.305, 5.669]	7.800 [3.414, 12.188]
Elk	Predation 5	1.525	0.105	4.000 [1.222, 6.786]	-1.630 [-2.886, -0.370]	ł	3.440 [1.278, 5.602]	7.720 [3.371, 12.08]
Wolf	Predation Averaged	1	1	-57.2 [-420.5, 306.1]	-52.4 [-252.9, 148.1]	17.86 [-74.6, 110.4]	114.6 [-368.4, 597.5]	204.1 [-592.8, 1001]
Wolf	Predation 1	0.000	0.225	-92.8 [-700.8, 515.1]	-85.6 [-373.2, 201.9]	33.7 [-96.8, 164.3]	186.4 [-540.5, 913.3]	324.9 [-874.7, 1525]
Wolf	Predation 2	0.805	0.150	-94.4 [-340.4, 151.5]	-84.7 [-306.6, 137.1]	36.4 [-65.8, 138.6]	189.9 [-292.1, 671.9]	322.4 [-469.3, 1114]

Species	Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Trees	Elevation	Aspect	Year
Wolf	Predation 3	1.098	0.130	-18.97 [-53.9, 15.95]	-17.69 [-41.8, 6.376]	1	37.4 [-12.53, 87.3]	77.9 [-27.6, 183.4]
Wolf	Predation 4	1.234	0.121	-18.97 [-53.9, 16.01]	-17.68 [-41.8, 6.436]	1	37.3 [-12.71, 87.3]	77.7 [-28.0, 183.4]
Wolf	Predation 5	1.525	0.105	-19.13 [-54.2, 15.94]	-17.69 [-41.9, 6.476]	ł	37.3 [-12.79, 87.4]	77.8 [-28.1, 183.8]

Occupancy (Interactions)

Model	Predation-Avg.	Predation 1	Predation 2	Predation 3	Predation 4	Predation 5
Elk: Wolf Intercept	- 9.180 [-14.79, -3.580]	- 9.591 [-15.354, -3.828]	-9.207 [-14.696, -3.718]	- 9.010 [-14.512, -3.518]	-8.930 [-14.45, -3.403]	-8.770 [-14.20, -3.349]

n	I
<u>_</u>	
• 🖂	
5	
ž	
Ħ	ľ
ㅂ	
0	
τ	

S	
Ś	
d D	
5	
ž	
2	
~	
д	
<u> </u>	
д	
0	
• H	
*	
2	
O	
*	
$\underline{\bullet}$	
\cap	

Species	Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Year
Coyote	Competition Averaged	1	1	-1.580 [-2.000, -1.170]	0.050 [-0.240, 0.340]	-0.020 [-0.210, 0.180]	-0.080 [-0.550, 0.380]
Coyote	Competition 1	0.000	0.116	-1.564 [-1.979, -1.148]	1	-0.027 [-0.226,0.172]	-0.079 [-0.559, 0.401]
Coyote	Competition 2	0.038	0.114	-1.573 [-1.991, -1.156]	1	-0.021 [-0.224, 0.183]	-0.087 [-0.572, 0.398]
Coyote	Competition 3	0.237	0.103	-1.622 [-2.062, -1.182]	0.148 [-0.270, 0.565]	-0.016 [-0.221, 0.188]	-0.080 [-0.565, 0.405]
Coyote	Competition 4	0.610	0.086	-1.543 [-1.946, -1.139]	1	-0.005 [-0.210,0.199]	-0.113 [-0.588, 0.363]

Species	Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Year
Coyote	Competition 5	1.150	0.065	-1.603 [-2.038, -1.167]	0.126 [-0.290, 0.542]	-0.024 [-0.224, 0.176]	-0.075 [-0.555, 0.404]
Coyote	Competition 6	1.556	0.053	-1.588 [-2.012, -1.164]	0.143 [-0.275, 0.561]	-0.0002 [-0.206, 0.206]	-0.109 [-0.584, 0.366]
Coyote	Competition 7	1.771	0.048	-1.620 [-1.833, -1.415]		-	
Wolf	Competition Averaged	1	1	-5.310 [-7.720, -2.900]	0.370 [-0.690, 1.430]	0.750 [0.120, 1.380]	1.530 [-0.720, 3.770]
Wolf	Competition 1	0.000	0.116	-4.859 [-6.873,-2.845]		0.749 [0.307, 1.190]	1.109 [-0.918, 3.136]
Wolf	Competition 2	0.038	0.114	-5.556 [-7.537, -3.575]		0.825 [0.373, 1.276]	1.843 [-0.168, 3.853]
Wolf	Competition 3	0.237	0.103	-5.992 [-8.037, -3.947]	1.012 [0.154, 1.869]	0.943 [0.463, 1.423]	1.908 [-0.109, 3.925]

Species	Model	AAICc	AICe Wt	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Year
Wolf	Competition 4	0.6095	.0855	-5.553 [-7.544, -3.562]	-	0.734 [0.304,1.164]	1.991 [-0.210, 0.199]
Wolf	Competition 5	1.1500	.0653	-5.289 [-7.375, -3.204]	0.915 [0.070, 1.760]	0.840 [0.374, 1.305]	1.208 [-0.833, 3.248]
Wolf	Competition 6	1.5556	.0533	-5.919 [-7.958, -3.880]	0.960 [0.118, 1.801]	0.805 [0.354, 1.256]	2.028 [0.015, 4.042]
Wolf	Competition 7	1.7713	.0478	-3.230 [-3.637, -2.824]	1	1	-

Species	Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	IAGN	Distance to Stream	Elevation
Coyote	Competition Averaged	1	-	0.780 [-2.260, 3.820]	0.020 [-0.230, 0.280]	0.030 [-0.204, 0.300]	0.260 [-0.770, 1.280]
Coyote	Competition 1	0.000	0.116	1.573 [0.029, 3.117]	-	1	1
Coyote	Competition 2	0.038	0.114	-0.887 [-2.179, 0.405]	-	1	1
Coyote	Competition 3	0.237	0.103	-0.889 [-2.186, 0.408]	-	1	1
Coyote	Competition 4	0.610	0.086	2.347 [0.550, 4.145]	-	1	1.069 [0.075, 2.063]
Coyote	Competition 5	1.150	0.065	1.599 $[0.049, 3.149]$		1	ł
Coyote	Competition 6	1.556	0.053	2.397 [0.560, 4.214]	-	-	1.096 [0.065, 2.127]

Occupancy Process (a)

113

Species	Model	AAICe	AICc Wt	Intercept	IAUN	Distance to Stream	Elevation
Coyote	Competition 7	1.771	0.048	0.707 [-0.211, 1.626]	0.303 [-0.370, 0.977]	0.356 [-0.321, 1.033]	-
Wolf	Competition Averaged	1	1	-34.9 [-328.5, 258.8]	6.060 [-94.9, 107.1]	6.590 [-102.7, 115.9]	52.2 [-334.1, 438.4]
Wolf	Competition 1	0.000	0.116	-48.6 [-146.7, 49.5]		1	1
Wolf	Competition 2	0.0383	0.114	-46.8 [-155.6, 62.0]		1	1
Wolf	Competition 3	0.237	0.103	-68.9 [-364.8, 227.0]	-	1	-
Wolf	Competition 4	0.610	0.086	55.3 [-84.2, 194.9]	-	-	201.4 [-307.2, 709.9]
Wolf	Competition 5	1.150	0.065	-72.1 [-224.3, 80.1]	-	-	-

Species	Model	AAICe	AICc Wt	Intercept	IVUN	Distance to Stream	Elevation
Wolf	Competition 6	1.5556	0.0533	68.3 [-199.7, 336.2]			249.1 [-671.7, 1170]
Wolf	Competition 7	1.7713	0.0478	-125.3 [-842.7, 592.1]	74.0 [-250.5, 398.6]	80.6 [-270.1, 431.3]	-

Species	Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Aspect	Slope	Human Use	Year
Coyote	Competition Averaged	ł	-	0.000 [-0.370, 0.360]	0.430 [-0.830, 1.690]	0.290 [-0.760, 1.340]	56.0 [-5456, 5568]
Coyote	Competition 1	0.000	0.116	-0.015 [-33.9, 105.5]		0.774 [-12.47, 44.9]	9.558 [-9.718, 28.8]
Coyote	Competition 2	0.038	0.114	-	1.162 [0.175, 2.150]	-	-2.065 [-4.160, 0.030]
Coyote	Competition 3	0.237	0.103	-	1.177 [0.179, 2.174]	-	-2.111 [-4.230, 0.008]
Coyote	Competition 4	0.610	0.086	1	-	0.191 [-0.431, 0.812]	1.323 [-0.161, 2.807]
Coyote	Competition 5	1.150	0.065	-0.011 [660, 0.637]		0.801 [-0.560, 2.162]	488.2 [-15986, 16962]
Coyote	Competition 6	1.556	0.053	-		0.198 [-0.430, 0.825]	1.335 [-0.170, 2.841]

Occupancy Process (b)

l Use Year	1.040 [-0.619, 2.699]	[135.3] [-5294, 5851]	. 44.9] [-137.6, 414.9]	281.3 [-1446, 2009]	412.6 [NA]	[127.6 [-192.7, 447.9]	
Human	ł	19.6 [-96.2,	16.21 [-12.47,	ł	ł	53.0 [-93.4,	
Slope	-	-60.2 [-470.6, 350.2]	1	-132.3 [-452.1, 187.5]	-195.6 [-1033, 641.3]	-	
Aspect		12.96 [-48.5, 74.4]	35.8 [-33.9,105.5]	1	1	-	
AICc Wt	0.048	ł	0.116	0.114	0.103	0.086	
AAICc	1.771	-	0.000	0.038	0.237	0.610	
Model	Competition 7	Competition Averaged	Competition 1	Competition 2	Competition 3	Competition 4	
Species	Coyote	Wolf	Wolf	Wolf	Wolf	Wolf	

Species	Model	AAICe	AICc Wt	Aspect	Slope	Human Use	Year
Wolf	Competition 6	1.556	0.053	-	1	66.0 [-226.8, 358.9]	157.9 [-423.5, 739.4]
Wolf	Competition 7	1.771	0.048	-	-	-	193.2 [-753.8, 1140]

Occupancy Process (Interactions)

Model	Competition Averaged	Comp. 1	Comp. 2	Comp. 3	Comp. 4	Comp. 5	Comp. 6	Comp. 7
Coyote:Wolf Intercept	-56.0 [-5568, 5568]	-10.012 [-29.2, 9.164]	3.549 [1.087, 6.011]	3.602 [1.112, 6.092]	-3.048 [-5.226, -0.870]	-488.6 [-16962, 15985]	-3.090 [-5.307, -0.873]	-1.177 [-3.016, 0.662]

Model	
ecies	
Five-sp	
	Five-species Model

Species	Model	AAICc	AICc Wt	Intercept	Grazing	16-day NDVI	Year
Bear	Community 1	0.000	0.674	-2.367 [-2.904, -1.829]	0.403 [-0.006, 0.813]	0.191 [-0.020, 0.402]	0.456 [-0.091, 1.002]
Coyote	Community 1	0.000	0.674	-1.661 [-2.090, -1.232]	0.142 [-0.274, 0.558]	-0.002 [-0.201, 0.198]	-0.012 [-0.481, 0.456]
Mule Deer	Community 1	0.000	0.674	-0.082 [-0.306, 0.142]	0.590 [0.315, 0.865]	-0.127 [-0.244, -0.011]	0.452 [0.198, 0.707]
Elk	Community 1	0.000	0.674	-1.010 [-1.450, -0.750]	-0.259 [-0.600, 0.081]	-0.209 [-0.361, -0.057]	0.039 [-0.334, 0.414]
Wolf	Community 1	0.000	0.674	-6.272 [-8.260, -4.285]	0.909 [0.059, 1.759]	0.831 [0.390, 1.271]	2.334 [0.314, 4.355]

Occupancy Process

Species	Intercept
Bear	-78.3 [-4297, 4141]
Coyote	0.481 [-3.207, 4.169]
Mule Deer	-54.1 [NA]
Elk	-113.1 [-2437, 2211]
Wolf	-12.390 [NA]

Occupancy Process (Interactions)

Species Interaction	Intercept
Bear:Coyote	0.488 [-1.495, 2.470]
Bear:Mule Deer	79.4 [-4140, 4298]
Bear:Elk	65.3 [-4150, 4281]

Species Interaction	Intercept
Bear:Wolf	-65.2 [-4281, 4151]
Coyote:Mule Deer	54.6 [NA]
Coyote:Elk	3.722 [-10.195, 17.639]
Coyote:Wolf	-58.5 [NA]
Mule Deer:Elk	41.7 [NA]
Mule Deer:Wolf	68.5 [-3435, 3572]
Elk:Wolf	71.1 [-4144, 4287]